

Effective theory of dark energy at redshift survey scales

Jérôme Gleyzes, David Langlois, Michele Mancarella, Filippo Vernizzi

▶ To cite this version:

Jérôme Gleyzes, David Langlois, Michele Mancarella, Filippo Vernizzi. Effective theory of dark energy at redshift survey scales. Journal of Cosmology and Astroparticle Physics, 2016, 2016 (02), pp.056. 10.1088/1475-7516/2016/02/056 . cea-01223827

HAL Id: cea-01223827 https://cea.hal.science/cea-01223827

Submitted on 3 Apr 2023

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



Distributed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License

Effective theory of dark energy at redshift survey scales

Jérôme Gleyzes,^{*a,b*} David Langlois,^{*c*} Michele Mancarella^{*a,b,d*} and Filippo Vernizzi^{*a,d*}

^aInstitut de physique théorique, Université Paris Saclay, CEA, CNRS, 91191 Gif-sur-Yvette, France
^bUniversité Paris Sud, 15 rue George Clémenceau, 91405, Orsay, France
^cAPC, (CNRS-Université Paris 7), 10 rue Alice Domon et Léonie Duquet, 75205 Paris, France
^dPhysics Department, Theory Unit, CERN, CH-1211 Genève 23, Switzerland
E-mail: jerome.l.gleyzes@jpl.nasa.gov, langlois@apc.univ-paris7.fr, michele.mancarella@cea.fr, filippo.vernizzi@cea.fr

Received September 18, 2015 Revised November 30, 2015 Accepted February 1, 2016 Published February 23, 2016

Abstract. We explore the phenomenological consequences of general late-time modifications of gravity in the quasi-static approximation, in the case where cold dark matter is nonminimally coupled to the gravitational sector. Assuming spectroscopic and photometric surveys with configuration parameters similar to those of the Euclid mission, we derive constraints on our effective description from three observables: the galaxy power spectrum in redshift space, tomographic weak-lensing shear power spectrum and the correlation spectrum between the integrated Sachs-Wolfe effect and the galaxy distribution. In particular, with ACDM as fiducial model and a specific choice for the time dependence of our effective functions, we perform a Fisher matrix analysis and find that the unmarginalized 68% CL errors on the parameters describing the modifications of gravity are of order $\sigma \sim 10^{-2}-10^{-3}$. We also consider two other fiducial models. A nonminimal coupling of CDM enhances the effects of modified gravity and reduces the above statistical errors accordingly. In all cases, we find that the parameters are highly degenerate, which prevents the inversion of the Fisher matrices. Some of these degeneracies can be broken by combining all three observational probes.

Keywords: modified gravity, dark energy theory, redshift surveys, galaxy surveys

ArXiv ePrint: 1509.02191

Contents

1	L Introduction			
2	Model and main equations			
	2.1 Effective description of the gravitational and matter sectors	3		
	2.2 Baryon-CDM model	6		
3	Linear perturbations			
	3.1 Quasi-static approximation	8		
	3.2 Link with observations	11		
4	Parametrization			
	4.1 Time dependence	12		
	4.2 Initial conditions for the perturbations	14		
	4.3 Fiducial models	15		
5	Fisher matrix forecasts			
	5.1 Galaxy clustering			
	5.2 Weak lensing	17		
	5.3 ISW-galaxy correlation	18		
6	Results	19		
	6.1 Background	19		
	6.2 Forecasts	20		
	6.2.1 Fiducial I: ACDM	21		
	6.2.2 Fiducial II: Braiding	24		
	6.2.3 Fiducial III: Interacting	26		
7	Summary and conclusions	26		
Α	A Details on the parametrization			
	A.1 Background quantities			
	A.2 The combination $c_s \alpha^{1/2}$	30		
в	Matter evolution equations in a generic frame	31		

1 Introduction

The recent measurements of the cosmic microwave background (CMB) anisotropies, performed by the WMAP and Planck satellites, have significantly improved our knowledge on the content of the universe and on the initial conditions of cosmological perturbations. A similar progress is expected from the next generation of galaxy surveys concerning the properties of dark energy or, possibly, modifications of general relativity on cosmological scales. Indeed, even if the CMB is useful to constrain dark energy through the integrated Sachs-Wolfe (ISW) effect and gravitational lensing, these effects are ultimately related to the impact of dark energy on the late-time evolution of structures. Probing directly these large scale structures is thus thought to be the most promising source of information on the origin of the current acceleration.

Since no compelling model of dark energy has emerged from theoretical investigations, it is appropriate to resort to a description that encodes a wide range of physical effects with a limited number of theoretically motivated parameters, in order to compare deviations from the standard ACDM scenario with cosmological observations on linear scales. For single-field dark energy models in the presence of universally coupled matter fields, this research program has been initiated by the effective theory of dark energy recently proposed in refs. [1-3], inspired by the so-called effective field theory of inflation [4, 5] and of minimally coupled dark energy [6]. Another model-independent framework that has been developed with the same motivations is the Parameterized Post-Friedmann approach [7, 8]. In the effective theory of dark energy, the quadratic action describing linear perturbations of single-field models belonging to Horndeski theories is characterized by four free functions of time [3, 9–11], while a fifth function must be introduced to describe theories beyond Horndeski [12, 13]. The power and efficiency of this formalism has just started to be exploited. For instance, it has been applied to explore and forecast the phenomenology of dark energy and modified gravity in [14–17] (see also [18, 19] for some nonlinear aspects).

Recently, in ref. [20], we extended this unifying treatment to allow for distinct conformal and disformal couplings of matter species to the gravitational sector.¹ We focused on Horndeski-like models, i.e. those whose quadratic action has the same structure as Horndeski theories,² although the full action can be different. This is a rather natural extension given that a modification of the gravitational sector can often be interpreted as a direct coupling of matter to a fifth force exchanged by the scalar, in the frame where the scalar and the gravitational fluctuations are demixed — the so-called Einstein frame. Together with the four functions describing the gravitational quadratic action, each matter species is now characterized by two new functions parametrizing their conformal and disformal couplings to the gravitational metric. However, as reviewed in section 2, the structure of the full action remains invariant under conformal and disformal transformations of the gravitational metric itself. Taking into account this freedom, which allows for instance to choose a frame where one of the species is minimally coupled, one eventually finds that the whole system depends on a total of $2(N_s + 1)$ independent functions of time, where N_s is the number of matter species. In this context, the conditions for stability (i.e. the absence of ghostlike and gradient instabilities) can be generalized to any frame (see section 2).

In this article we go one step further and explore the constraining power of future large scale structure surveys on the deviations from the standard ACDM scenario, expressed in terms of the parameters of the effective theory of dark energy proposed in [20]. Specifically, we will consider a simple scenario where the gravitational sector is described by Horndeski-like models while, in the matter sector, cold dark matter (CDM) is nonminimally coupled to gravity. This extends to a much broader spectrum of gravitational theories previous studies of coupled dark energy, with conformal [25, 26] (see also [27] and references therein) and disformal (see e.g. [28–37]) couplings.

¹A treatment of single-field dark energy coupled to CDM in the context of the Parameterized Post-Friedmann framework can be found in [21].

²Note that although Horndeski theories are generically unstable under quantum corrections [22], an example of a radiatively stable subclass of Horndeski theories where all the operators of action (2.3) can be relevant has been proposed in [23], based on weakly broken galileon invariance, and applied to inflation in [24].

The equations of motion for the linear perturbations in the presence of modified gravity and nonmininally coupled CDM, derived in [20], are reviewed in section 3, where we assume the quasi-static approximation. As shown in [38], this approximation should be reliable for surveys such as Euclid as long as the sound speed exceeds 10% of the speed of light, i.e. c_s 4 0.1. In particular, we will consider the extreme quasi-static limit, i.e. the limit $k \rightarrow \infty$, of the dynamics. In such a regime the linear growth of matter (both for baryons and CDM) remains scale-independent as in Λ CDM. Modifications of gravity and the nonminimal coupling to CDM are encoded in the time dependence of the gravitational couplings in the "Poisson" equations for the metric potentials, which are different for baryons and CDM. As explained in section 3, this time dependence modifies the growth rate of structures and the lensing potential, which in turn affect, respectively, the redshift-space distortions and the weak-lensing cosmic shear.

In section 4 we introduce the details of our parametrization, in particular concerning the time dependence of the parameters characterizing the modifications of gravity. We consider three fiducial models: a minimal ACDM model, a braiding model and a model with an active nonminimal coupling of CDM. In section 5 we perform a Fisher matrix analysis based on future photometric and spectroscopic data with configuration parameters close to those of the Euclid mission [27, 39] as an example. We focus on the two-point statistics and consider the galaxy power spectrum in redshift space for the spectroscopic data, the projected weaklensing shear power spectrum for the photometric data as well as the correlation between the ISW effect in the CMB temperature and the photometric galaxy distribution. The derived constraints are discussed in section 6, together with the involved degeneracies. It should be mentioned that other approaches have been developed to study in a general and model-independent way the impact of modified gravity on cosmological observables, together with the involved degeneracies, e.g. on the growth rate of fluctuations [40] (see also [41, 42]) or on the weak lensing [43].

In section 7 we summarize our results and draw conclusions. Details on the parametrization and the choice of background cosmological parameters are given in the appendix A, while in appendix B, we discuss the frame dependence of the evolution equations of matter.

2 Model and main equations

In this section, we introduce our general formalism and then focus on the specific model at the core of the present work. The first subsection, which is mainly a review of our recent paper [20] and previous works, can be skipped by the reader mostly interested in our phenomenological model and forecasts for the parameter constraints. The model that we are specifically studying in the rest of this paper is described in the second subsection.

2.1 Effective description of the gravitational and matter sectors

We start by summarizing the effective approach of dark energy introduced and developed in refs. [1, 3, 20] (see e.g. [11, 44] for reviews). The gravitational sector is assumed to consist of a four-dimensional metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ and of a scalar field φ . In order to treat simultaneously a wide range of models, it is very convenient to "hide" the scalar field in the metric, by choosing the constant-time hypersurfaces to coincide with the uniform scalar field hypersurfaces. In this gauge, referred to as unitary gauge, the metric can be written in the ADM form [45],

$$ds^{2} = -N^{2}dt^{2} + h_{ii} dx^{i} + N^{i}dt dx^{i} + N^{j}dt , \qquad (2.1)$$

where N is the lapse function, N^i the shift vector and h_{ij} the three-dimensional spatial metric.

In unitary gauge, a generic gravitational action can be written in terms of geometric quantities that are invariant under spatial diffeomorphisms, namely in terms of the lapse N, the 3d Ricci tensor R_{ij} of the constant time hypersurfaces, as well as their extrinsic curvature K_{ij} , with components

$$K_{ij} = \frac{1}{2N} \dot{h}_{ij} - D_i N_j - D_j N_i , \qquad (2.2)$$

where a dot stands for a time derivative with respect to t, and D_i denotes the covariant derivative associated with the spatial metric h_{ij} (spatial indices are lowered or raised via the metric h_{ij}).

The generalized Friedmann equations are then obtained by varying the specialization of the action to a homogeneous FLRW (Friedmann-Lemaître-Robertson-Walker) spacetime, endowed with the metric $ds^2 = -dt^2 + a^2(t)dx^2$. The dynamics of the linear perturbations is governed by the quadratic action, obtained by a perturbative expansion of the original action.

In this paper, we will consider a very large class of models, which includes all Horndeski theories, for which the quadratic action can be written in the form $[3, 9-11]^3$

$$S_{g}^{(2)} = \int_{a}^{3} dx dt a \frac{M^{2}}{2} \delta \kappa_{j}^{i} \delta \kappa_{i}^{j} - \delta \kappa^{2} + R\delta N + (1 + \alpha_{T}) \delta_{2} \frac{\sqrt{-\alpha^{3}}}{hR/a^{3}} + \alpha_{K} H^{2} \delta N^{2} + 4\alpha_{B} H\delta K\delta N , \qquad (2.3)$$

where M, α_T , α_B and α_K are four time-dependent functions and δ_2 denotes the second order term in a perturbative expansion. $H \equiv \dot{a}/a$ is the Hubble parameter. We have not included irrelevant terms that vanish when adding the matter action and imposing the background equations of motion. Note that (2.3) does not include the models beyond Horndeski [12] for which the coefficient of the term $R \ \delta N$ differs from 1, the difference defining a new parameter α_H [11].

General relativity corresponds to the particular case where $\alpha_T = \alpha_B = \alpha_K = 0$ and $M = M_{Pl}$. In general, the above quadratic action contains not only two tensor modes, as in general relativity, but a scalar mode as well. The coefficient in front of the tensor kinetic term is M^2 and, by analogy with general relativity, M can be identified with an effective Planck mass. If M depends on time, it is convenient to introduce the related parameter

$$\alpha_{\rm M} \equiv \frac{1}{H} \frac{d \ln M^2}{dt} \,. \tag{2.4}$$

The parameter α_T appears in the gradient term of the tensor modes and is thus directly related to the tensor propagation speed, namely

$$\mathcal{C}_T^2 \equiv \mathbf{1} + \boldsymbol{\alpha}_{\mathrm{T}} \,. \tag{2.5}$$

³Together with the operator $\alpha_H \delta NR$, this is the most general quadratic action for linear perturbations about a homogeneous and isotropic spacetime that does not induce higher derivatives in the equation of motion of the linearly propagating scalar degree of freedom. In consistent effective theories, higher time derivatives are not forbidden but are suppressed by positive powers of the ratio between the energy and the cutoff scale (see e.g. [46, 47]). Thus, at energies much smaller than the cutoff their effect can be neglected without loss of generality. Higher spatial derivatives are not necessarily suppressed and may dominate the dispersion relation, such as in the Ghost Condensate theory [48]. In this case, higher spatial gradients become relevant, and can easily be included in our formalism, but begin operating at very short distances [6, 49], typically shorter than the cosmological ones.

The stability of the tensor modes is ensured by requiring $M^2 > 0$ (absence of ghosts) and $\alpha_T > -1$ (absence of gradient instabilities).⁴

Keeping in mind that the lapse perturbation is analogous, in the ADM language, to the time derivative of the scalar perturbation, one observes that the parameter $\alpha_{\rm K}$ is related to the coefficient of the kinetic scalar term. It is thus present for simple quintessence models. Finally, the coefficient $\alpha_{\rm B}$ characterizes the mixing between the scalar and tensor kinetic terms, sometimes called "braiding". In contrast with the tensor modes, the full dynamics of the scalar mode depends on the matter action as well, and the discussion on the scalar stability conditions thus needs to be postponed until after the introduction of the matter action below.

The remarkably simple form of the quadratic action (2.3) holds only in the unitary gauge. However, it is straightforward to derive the quadratic action in an arbitrary gauge, by simply performing a time reparametrization of the form

$$t \to \varphi = t + \pi(t, \mathbf{x}) , \qquad (2.6)$$

where the unitary time becomes a four-dimensional scalar field. The scalar degree of freedom of the gravitational sector thus reappears explicitly in the form of the scalar perturbation π .

A matter species can be either minimally or nonminimally coupled to the gravitational metric $g_{\mu\nu}$. In the latter case, it is often assumed that matter is minimally coupled to some effective metric $\tilde{g}_{\mu\nu}$, which depends on $g_{\mu\nu}$ and on the scalar field φ . We will adopt this type of nonminimal coupling in the following and consider a matter action of the form

$$S_{\rm m} = S_{\rm m}[\psi_{\rm m}, \tilde{g}_{\mu\nu}], \qquad (2.7)$$

with

$$\tilde{g}_{\mu\nu} = C(\varphi)g_{\mu\nu} + D(\varphi)\partial_{\mu}\varphi\partial_{\nu}\varphi.$$
(2.8)

The initial gravitational metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ being somewhat arbitrary in general, one has the freedom to choose the metric $\tilde{g}_{\mu\nu}$ as the new gravitational metric. Remarkably, the quadratic action (2.3) remains of the same form [20, 52],⁵ with new parameters defined as

$$\tilde{\mathcal{M}}^2 = \frac{\sqrt{M^2}}{C \sqrt{1+\alpha_{\rm D}}} \tag{2.9}$$

⁴As shown in [20, 50] and reviewed below, the propagation speed for gravitons can be set to unity by a convenient disformal transformation (only ratios between sound speeds are invariant and thus meaningful physical quantities). It is thus not a priori pathological to have $c_T^2 > 1$ in a generic frame and we will not impose any upper bound on c_T as a condition for the viability of the theory. A propagation speed for gravitons *smaller* than that of the other particles is instead very tightly constrained at high energy by cosmic rays observations [51]. We have not taken this bound into account in our analysis, since it concerns the speed of gravitational waves at wavelengths much shorter than the cosmological ones.

⁵In the presence of the operator proportional to $\alpha_{\rm H}$ [3, 11] describing linear perturbations in the theories beyond Horndeski proposed in [12, 13], the structure of the Lagrangian remains invariant under the transformation (2.8) even if the disformal function *D* depends on $(\partial \varphi)^2$ as well [12] (see also [53] for a recent study).

and⁶

$$\tilde{\alpha}_{K} = \frac{\alpha_{K} + 12\alpha_{B}[\alpha_{D} + (1 + \alpha_{D})\alpha_{C}] - 6[\alpha_{D} + (1 + \alpha_{D})\alpha_{C}]^{2} + 3\Omega_{m}\alpha_{D}}{(1 + \alpha_{C})^{2}(1 + \alpha_{D})^{2}},$$

$$\tilde{\alpha}_{B} = \frac{1 + \alpha_{B}}{(1 + \alpha_{C})(1 + \alpha_{D})} - 1,$$

$$\tilde{\alpha}_{M} = \frac{\alpha_{M} - 2\alpha_{C}}{1 + \alpha_{C}} - \frac{\dot{\alpha}_{D}}{2H(1 + \alpha_{D})(1 + \alpha_{C})},$$

$$\tilde{\alpha}_{T} = (1 + \alpha_{T})(1 + \alpha_{D}) - 1,$$
(2.10)

where

$$\alpha_{\rm C} \equiv \frac{C}{2HC}, \qquad \alpha_{\rm D} \equiv \frac{D}{C-D}.$$
(2.11)

Given a single species of matter, one can thus always work in the frame where this species is minimally coupled. If there are several matter species, this is possible only in the case of universal coupling, i.e. if all species are coupled to gravity via the same effective metric. By contrast, for species with different couplings, one cannot find a frame where all of them are minimally coupled. It remains however possible to choose a frame where one of the species is minimally coupled, even if the others are not.⁷

The sum of the gravitational and matter actions at quadratic order yields the dynamics of the scalar mode, as mentioned earlier. As shown in [20], the kinetic term of the scalar mode is proportional to the combination

$$\alpha \equiv \alpha_{\rm K} + 6\alpha_{\rm B}^2 + 3\sum_{\prime}^{\Sigma} \alpha_{\rm D,\prime} \,\Omega_{\prime} \,, \qquad (2.12)$$

where

$$\Omega_{I} \equiv \frac{\rho_{I}}{3H^{2}M^{2}},$$
(2.13)

while its propagation speed is given by

$$c_{s}^{2} = -\frac{2}{\alpha} (1+\alpha_{B}) \frac{\dot{H}}{H^{2}} - \alpha_{M} + \alpha_{T} + \alpha_{B}(1+\alpha_{T}) + \frac{\dot{\alpha}_{B}}{H} + \frac{3}{2} \sum_{I}^{n} \frac{1}{1+(1+\alpha_{D,I})w_{I}} \Omega_{I} . (2.14)$$

The stability conditions for the scalar mode,

$$\alpha \geq 0, \qquad c_s^2 \geq 0, \qquad (2.15)$$

involve all the modified gravity parameters, as well as the matter disformal couplings.

2.2 Baryon-CDM model

In our model, the coupling of CDM to the gravitational sector is different from that of the other species (baryons, photons and neutrinos). In the following, for simplicity, we choose to work in the frame where the other species are minimally coupled and assume that the

⁶Here we correct a typo in the expression for $\tilde{\alpha}_{K}$ in eq. (2.45) of the arXiv version of ref. [20].

⁷The situation simplifies during inflation, when the couplings to matter can be ignored. In this case, without loss of generality one can always go to a frame where $\tilde{\alpha}_{M} = \tilde{\alpha}_{T} = 0$, corresponding to the standard time-independent Planck mass and unity speed of propagation for gravitons. In this frame one then recovers the standard inflationary predictions [50].

original metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ corresponds to this frame (if not, one just needs to apply the above metric transformation). We then assume that the coupling of CDM to gravity and dark energy is characterized by an effective metric of the form

$$\check{g}_{\mu\nu}^{(c)} \equiv C_c(\varphi)g_{\mu\nu} + D_c(\varphi)\partial_{\mu}\varphi\partial_{\nu}\varphi, \qquad (2.16)$$

from which one can define, in analogy with (2.11), the conformal and disformal parameters

$$\alpha_{C,c} \equiv \frac{\dot{C}_c}{2HC_c}, \qquad \alpha_{D,c} \equiv \frac{D_c}{C_c - D_c}.$$
(2.17)

We ignore the photon and neutrino cosmological fluids, as we are interested in late-time cosmology where their effects are negligible.

The equations of motion for the matter species follow from the conservation, or nonconservation, of their respective energy-momentum tensor. Since baryons are minimally coupled, their energy-momentum tensor is conserved as usual, i.e.

$$\nabla_{\mu} T_{(b)}{}^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = 0.$$
 (2.18)

By contrast, the CDM energy-momentum tensor is not conserved, but instead satisfies the equation

$$\nabla_{\mu}T_{(c)}^{\mu}{}_{\nu} + Q_{c}\partial_{\nu}\varphi = 0 \tag{2.19}$$

with

$$Q_{c} \equiv -\frac{C_{c}^{J}}{2C_{c}}T_{(c)} - \frac{D_{c}^{\prime}}{2C_{c}}T_{(c)}^{\mu\nu}\partial_{\mu}\varphi\partial_{\nu}\varphi + \nabla_{\mu} T_{(c)}^{\mu\nu}\partial_{\nu}\varphi \frac{D_{c}}{C_{c}} , \qquad (2.20)$$

where a prime denotes a derivative with respect to φ . Like the usual conservation equation, this equation can be derived by simply using the invariance of the matter action under arbitrary diffeomorphisms.

The background evolution equations for the baryon and CDM fluids follow directly from (2.18) and (2.19). On a FLRW background, the definition of Q_c , eq. (2.20), reduces to

$$\bar{Q}_{c} = \frac{H\rho_{c}}{1+\alpha_{D,c}} \quad \alpha_{C,c} + \alpha_{D,c} \quad 3 + \frac{\dot{\rho}_{c}}{H\rho_{c}} \quad + \frac{\dot{\alpha}_{D,c}}{2H(1+\alpha_{D,c})} \quad .$$
(2.21)

Substituting the above expression into eq. (2.19), one finds that the homogeneous fluid equations can be written in the form

$$\rho_{b}^{'} + 3H\rho_{b} = 0, \qquad (2.22)$$

$$p_c + 3H(1 - \gamma_c)\rho_c = 0$$
, (2.23)

where the coupling parameter γ_c is given by⁸

$$\gamma_{c} = \frac{1}{3} \alpha_{C,c} + \frac{\dot{\alpha}_{D,c}}{6H(1 + \alpha_{D,c})}.$$
 (2.24)

Expressed in terms of the energy density fractions defined in (2.13), the evolution equations for the baryon and CDM energy densities, (2.22) and (2.23), become

$$\dot{\Omega}_{b} = -H \ 3 + 2 \frac{H}{H^{2}} + \alpha_{M} \ \Omega_{b},$$
 (2.25)

$$\dot{\Omega}_c = -H \ 3 + 2 \frac{H}{H^2} - 3\gamma_c + \alpha_M \ \Omega_c \,.$$
 (2.26)

⁸Taking into account eq. (2.23) one finds that $\bar{Q}_c = 3H\rho_c\gamma_c$.

The presence of the coefficient α_M is due to the fact that the mass M, which appears in the definition (2.13), can be time-dependent.

The evolution of the Hubble parameter is usually determined by the Friedmann equations. In the present work where dark energy remains unspecified at the background level, one can alternatively assume some specific evolution H = H(t) and infer from it the dark energy background components. This means that the Friedmann equations, written in the form

$$H^{2} = \frac{1}{3M^{2}} (\rho_{m} + \rho_{DE}), \qquad \dot{H} = -\frac{-1}{2M^{2}} [\rho_{m} + (1 + w_{DE})\rho_{DE}], \qquad \rho_{m} \equiv \rho_{b} + \rho_{c}, \quad (2.27)$$

are treated as definitions of the energy density for dark energy, ρ_{DE} , and of its equation of state parameter, w_{DE} , namely

$$\rho_{\rm DE} \equiv 3M^2 H^2 - \rho_{\rm m} , \qquad w_{\rm DE} \equiv \frac{-\frac{2}{3}\frac{H}{H^2} - 1}{1 - \Omega_{\rm m}} , \qquad (2.28)$$

where

$$\Omega_{\rm m} \equiv \Omega_b + \Omega_c \,. \tag{2.29}$$

Given some prescription for the time-dependent functions H = H(t), $\alpha_{M}(t)$ and $\gamma_{c}(t)$, the evolution of Ω_{b} and Ω_{c} can be determined in terms of their present values $\Omega_{b,0}$ and $\Omega_{c,0}$. This will be done explicitly in section 4.1.

3 Linear perturbations

 k^2

.

In this section, we present the equations governing the linear perturbations. For convenience, we work in the Newtonian gauge, where the scalarly perturbed FLRW metric reads

$$ds^{2} = -(1+2\Phi)dt^{2} + a^{2}(t)(1-2\Psi)d\mathbf{x}^{2}.$$
(3.1)

For each species, the continuity and Euler equations can be derived from, respectively, the time component and the space components of eqs. (2.18)–(2.19). As obtained in [20], they read in Fourier space

$$\delta_b - \frac{1}{a^2} v_b = 3\Psi, \qquad (3.2)$$

$$k^2 \dot{v_b} = -\Phi, \qquad (3.3)$$

$$\delta_c - \frac{1}{\alpha^2} v_c = 3(\Psi + \gamma_c H \pi) + 2(1 + \alpha_{D,c})(\alpha_{C,c} - 3\gamma_c)H(\Phi - \dot{\pi}) - \alpha_{D,c}(\Phi - \ddot{\pi}), \quad (3.4)$$

$$\dot{v_c} + 3Hv_cv_c = -\Phi - 3Hv_c\pi$$
. (3.5)

These equations must be supplemented by the generalized Einstein equations and by the scalar fluctuation equation. We will not write them explicitly here but they can be found in [20].

3.1 Quasi-static approximation

The evolution of perturbations well inside the horizon is most conveniently studied within the quasi-static approximation. This is justified for spatial scales that are smaller than the sound horizon of dark energy, or equivalently for wavenumbers $k \ aH/c_s$ (see [38] for a detailed discussion and [54] for a recent analytical extension of this approximation). In this

regime, one can neglect time derivatives with respect to space derivatives and the continuity and Euler equations (3.2)-(3.5) for the baryon and CDM fluids simplify into

$$\dot{\delta}_b - \frac{k^2}{a^2} v_b = 0, \qquad (3.6)$$

$$\dot{v_b} = -\Phi, \qquad (3.7)$$

$$\delta_c - \frac{\kappa}{a^2} v_c = 0, \qquad (3.8)$$

$$\dot{v_c} + 3H\gamma_c v_c = -\Phi - 3H\gamma_c \pi.$$
(3.9)

The equations for the gravitational potentials Φ and Ψ and for the scalar fluctuation π also simplify and become constraint equations. The gravitational potentials satisfy two Poisson-like equations, given by [20]

$$-\frac{k^{2}}{q_{2}^{2}}\Phi = \frac{3}{2}H^{2}\Omega_{m} \quad 1 + \alpha_{T} + \beta_{\xi}^{2} \omega_{b}\delta_{b} + [1 + \alpha_{T} + \beta_{\xi}(\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{b})]\omega_{b}\delta_{c}^{b}, \quad (3.10)$$

$$-\frac{\kappa}{a^2}\Psi = \frac{5}{2}H^2\Omega_m\left\{(1+\theta_B\theta_\xi)\omega_b\delta_b + [1+\theta_B(\theta_\xi+\theta_\gamma)]\omega_c\delta_c\right\},$$
(3.11)

where we have introduced the parameters $\omega_I \equiv \Omega_I / \Omega_m$,

$$\begin{aligned}
\boldsymbol{\beta}_{\mathrm{B}} &\equiv \frac{\sqrt{2}}{c_{\mathrm{s}} \alpha^{1/2}} \boldsymbol{\alpha}_{\mathrm{B}}, \\
\boldsymbol{\beta}_{\xi} &\equiv \frac{2}{c_{\mathrm{s}} \alpha^{1/2}} \boldsymbol{\xi} \equiv \frac{\sqrt{2}}{c_{\mathrm{s}} \alpha^{1/2}} \left[\boldsymbol{\alpha}_{\mathrm{B}} (1 + \boldsymbol{\alpha}_{\mathrm{T}}) + \boldsymbol{\alpha}_{\mathrm{T}} - \boldsymbol{\alpha}_{\mathrm{M}} \right],
\end{aligned}$$
(3.12)

as well as⁹

$$\beta_{\gamma} \equiv \frac{3}{c_s \alpha^{1/2}} \gamma_c \,. \tag{3.13}$$

-

The scalar fluctuation also satisfies a Poisson-like equation, which reads

$$-\frac{k^2}{a^2}\pi = 3H\Omega_{\rm m}\frac{\beta_{\xi}\omega_b\delta_b + (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma})\omega_c\delta_c}{\sqrt{2}c_s\,\alpha^{1/2}}.$$
(3.14)

Combining eqs. (3.6)–(3.9) with eqs. (3.10)–(3.11) and (3.14) leads to a system of two second-order equations for the density contrasts,

 $2^{\sqrt{3}}$

$$\overset{\cdot\cdot}{\delta_{b}} + 2H\overset{\cdot}{\delta_{b}} = \frac{3}{2}H^{2}\Omega_{m} \quad (1 + \alpha_{T} + \beta_{\xi}^{2})\omega_{b}\delta_{b} + [1 + \alpha_{T} + \beta_{\xi}(\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma})]\omega_{c}\delta_{c}^{2} , \quad (3.15)$$

$$\overset{\cdot\cdot}{\delta_{c}} + (2 + 3\gamma_{c})H\overset{\cdot}{\delta_{c}} = \frac{3}{2}H^{2}\Omega_{m} \quad [1 + \alpha_{T} + \beta_{\xi}(\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma})]\omega_{b}\delta_{b} + 1 + \alpha_{T} + (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma})^{2} \quad \omega_{c}\delta_{c}^{2} . \quad (3.16)$$

Introducing the bias b_c (b_b) between CDM (baryons) and the total matter density contrast $\delta_m \equiv \omega_b \delta_b + \omega_c \delta_c$, as

$$\delta_c = b_c \, \delta_{\rm m} \qquad (\delta_b = b_b \, \delta_{\rm m}) \,, \tag{3.17}$$

⁹The parameter β_{γ} generalizes the parameter β defined for coupled quintessence in section 5.3.4 of [15]. In this case, the relation between the two parameters is $\beta_{\gamma} = -2\beta$. We thank Valeria Pettorino for a discussion on this issue.

the influence of modified gravity and nonminimal coupling onto the growth of perturbations enters through the combinations

$$Y_{b} \equiv \alpha_{T} + \beta_{\xi} (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma} \omega_{c} b_{c}) , \qquad Y_{c} \equiv \alpha_{T} + (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma}) (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma} \omega_{c} b_{c}) , \qquad (3.18)$$

which vanish for standard gravity (the friction term γ_c on the left hand side of eq. (3.16) is essentially a background effect and does not affect directly the energy density perturbations $\delta \rho_{b,c}$).

Modifications of gravity exchanged by π are parametrized by θ_{ξ} and the nonminimal coupling of dark matter is parametrized by β_{ν} [20]. This separation of effects is not physical and depends on the choice of frame. Indeed, under a generic change of frame (2.8), one finds, using (2.9)-(2.10) as well as the relations

$$\tilde{\alpha}_{\mathrm{D},I} = \frac{\alpha_{\mathrm{D},I} - \alpha_{\mathrm{D}}}{1 + \alpha_{\mathrm{D}}}, \quad \tilde{\alpha}_{\mathrm{C},I} = \frac{\alpha_{\mathrm{C},I} - \alpha_{\mathrm{C}}}{1 + \alpha_{\mathrm{C}}}, \quad (3.19)$$

that these two parameters transform as

$$\widetilde{\beta}_{\xi} = (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma^{*}})(1 + \alpha_{\mathrm{D}})^{1/2},$$

$$\widetilde{\beta}_{\gamma} = (\beta_{\gamma} - \beta_{\gamma^{*}})(1 + \alpha_{\mathrm{D}})^{1/2},$$
(3.20)

where

$$\beta_{\gamma^*} = \frac{3\sqrt{2}}{c_s \alpha^{1/2}} \gamma_* = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{c_s \alpha^{1/2}} \quad \alpha_{\rm C} + \frac{\dot{\alpha}_{\rm D}}{2H(1+\alpha_{\rm D})} \quad . \tag{3.21}$$

See also appendix B for a discussion on the frame dependence of eqs. (3.15) and (3.16) and of the combinations $Y_{b,c}$.

/

The modification of gravity associated with the parameter α_{T} does not depend on the exchange of π , see eq. (3.14) and refs. [20, 55] (see also [56] for a recent discussion on local constraints of this effect), and does not mix with the other two effects under change of frame. We note that if $\alpha_T \ge 0$ (which corresponds to a speed of graviton fluctuations $c_T \ge 1$) in the absence of nonminimal coupling, i.e. $\theta_{\gamma} = 0$, the combinations (3.18) are always positive, which tends to enhance the growth of structure. More generally, for a positive α_{T} the combinations Y_b and Y_c can be negative only if β_{ξ} has the opposite sign of β_{γ} .

Since equations (3.15)–(3.16) are independent of the wavenumber k, one can factorize the time dependence from the k dependence of the initial conditions and write the solutions in the form

$$\delta_c(t, \mathbf{k}) = G_c(t) \,\delta_{c,0}(\mathbf{k}) \,, \qquad \delta_b(t, \mathbf{k}) = G_b(t) \,\delta_{b,0}(\mathbf{k}) \,, \tag{3.22}$$

where $\delta_{c,0}$ and $\delta_{b,0}$ represent the initial density contrasts for CDM and baryons respectively, defined at some earlier time in the matter dominated era. The two functions of time $G_c(t)$ and $G_b(t)$ are the growth factors for CDM and baryons, respectively, assumed to be equal at the initial time, $G_c(0) = G_b(0) = 1$.

The continuity equation (3.8) then implies that the velocity potential v_c for CDM is given by

$$\stackrel{\rightarrow}{\rightarrow} \frac{a^2}{k^2} \stackrel{\rightarrow}{} \stackrel{\rightarrow}{} \frac{a^2 H}{k^2} G_c(t) \, \delta_{c,0}(k) = \frac{a^2 H}{k^2} f_c(t) \, \delta_c(t,k),$$
 (3.23)

where, in the second equality, we have introduced the CDM growth rate

$$f_c \equiv \frac{\mathrm{d}\ln G_c}{\mathrm{d}\ln a}.$$
(3.24)

Similarly, using the continuity equation (3.6), one finds that the velocity potential v_b for baryons is given by

$$v_b = \frac{a^2 H}{k^2} f(t) \,\delta_b(t,k), \qquad f_b \equiv \frac{d \ln G_b}{d \ln a}. \tag{3.25}$$

3.2 Link with observations

We now examine how the quantities introduced above can be probed by cosmological observations.

A powerful cosmological probe for dark energy is weak lensing, which depends on the so-called scalar Weyl potential, i.e. the sum of the two gravitational potentials Φ and Ψ . Combining the Poisson-like equations (3.10) and (3.11), one gets the expression

$$\Phi + \Psi = -\frac{3\alpha^2 H^2}{2k^2} \Omega_{\rm m} \left[2 + \alpha_{\rm T} + (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\rm B}) (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma} \omega_c b_c)\right] \delta_{\rm m} \,. \tag{3.26}$$

In analogy with the combinations (3.18), it is convenient to define

 $Y_{lens} \equiv \alpha_{T} + (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{B}) (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma} \omega_{c} b_{c}) , \qquad (3.27)$

which vanishes when gravity is standard.

Another way to probe dark energy is via the observation of galaxy clustering. In particular, redshift-space distortions are sensitive to the growth rate of fluctuations, which is affected by deviations from standard gravity. Here we extend previous studies and include also the effect of a nonminimal coupling of CDM.

When observing galaxies, one must take into account the fact that what is directly measured is the redshift, and not the distance of the galaxy. In the parallel plane approximation, the correspondence between the so-called redshift space and real space is described by the change of coordinates (see e.g. [57])

$$\dot{s} = \dot{x} + \hat{z} \frac{V_{g,Z}}{aH}, \qquad (3.28)$$

where \dot{s} and \dot{x} denote the spatial coordinates in redshift and real space respectively and $v_{g,z}$ is the line-of-sight component of the galaxy's peculiar velocity. At linear order, the invariance of the number of galaxies yields the expression for the number density in redshift space in terms of the number density in real space:

$$\delta_{g,s} = \delta_g - \frac{1}{aH} \nabla_z v_{g,z} \,. \tag{3.29}$$

On large scales, the galaxy peculiar velocity \dot{v}_g can be related to the CDM and baryon fluid velocities, respectively \dot{v}_b and \dot{v}_c , by effectively treating galaxies as test particles (see e.g. [58]) of baryon and CDM mass fractions $x_b \equiv M_b/M_g$ and $x_c \equiv M_c/M_g$ ($M_g \equiv M_b + M_c$), respectively. By considering that the large-scale galaxy momentum coincides with the sum of the baryon and CDM fluids momenta in the linear regime, the galaxy peculiar velocity is given as

$$\dot{\mathbf{y}}_{g} = \mathbf{x}_{c} \dot{\mathbf{y}}_{c} + \mathbf{x}_{b} \dot{\mathbf{y}}_{b} , \qquad (3.30)$$

where $\dot{\mathbf{v}}_c = \vec{\nabla} \mathbf{v}_c$ and $\dot{\mathbf{v}}_b = \vec{\nabla} \mathbf{v}_b$ are the linear velocities satisfying the Euler equations (3.7) and (3.9). Indeed, in the absence of screening the mass of the CDM component in the galaxy is not conserved and obeys

$$M_c = 3H\gamma_c M_c \,, \tag{3.31}$$

in agreement with the background evolution (since M_c scales as $\rho_c a^3$). Then, the combination of the Euler equations yields

$$\frac{d}{dt}\left(\underset{g}{M}\underset{g}{\overset{\flat}{\forall}}\right) = \frac{d}{dt}\left(\underset{c}{M}\underset{c}{\overset{\flat}{\forall}}\right) + \frac{d}{dt}\left(\underset{b}{M}\underset{b}{\overset{\flat}{\forall}}\right) = \overset{P}{F}, \qquad (3.32)$$

where

$$\vec{F}_{g} = -M_{g}\vec{\nabla}\Phi + 3H\gamma_{c}M_{c}\vec{\nabla}\pi$$
(3.33)

is the neat force exerted on each galaxy. The last term is due to the fifth force on the CDM component.

Using the expression (3.23) and (3.25) for the velocity potentials, one thus finds

$$v_{\rm g} = \frac{a^2 H}{k^2} \left(x_c f_c \,\delta_c \, + \, x_b f_b \,\delta_b \right) \,. \tag{3.34}$$

Substituting the above expression into (3.29), and proceeding as in the standard calculation, one finally obtains, in Fourier space,

$$\delta_{g,s} = \delta_g + \mu^2 \left(x \mathop{f}_{c} \delta_c + x \mathop{f}_{b} \delta_b \right), \qquad \mu \equiv \frac{k_z}{k}, \qquad (3.35)$$

or

$$\delta_{g,s} = \delta_g + \frac{\mu^2}{b_g} (x_c f_c \, b_c \, + \, x_b f_b \, b_b) \delta_g \,, \tag{3.36}$$

after introducing the galaxy bias b_{g} , defined by

$$\delta_{\rm g} = b_{\rm g} \,\delta_{\rm m} \,. \tag{3.37}$$

The galaxy power spectrum in redshift space is thus given by

$$P_{g,s}(\mathbf{k}) = b_g^2 + \mu^2 f_{eff} {}^2 P_m(k) , \qquad (3.38)$$

where we have introduced the effective growth rate of the galaxy distribution as

$$f_{\rm eff} \equiv x_c f_c \, b_c \, + \, x_b f_b \, b_b \, . \tag{3.39}$$

In the absence of nonminimal coupling of CDM (i.e. for universally coupled baryons and CDM) the species have the same velocities, i.e. $f_b b_b = f_c b_c = f \equiv d \ln \delta_m/d \ln a$.

In the following we will assume the same baryon-to-CDM ratio for each galaxy and we will set this to be the background value, i.e. $x_c = \omega_c$ and $x_b = \omega_b$. However, one could also consider different populations of galaxies with different baryon-to-CDM ratios and study the effects of equivalence principle violations on large scales between these different populations (see e.g. [59]).

4 Parametrization

4.1 Time dependence

As already mentioned, at the background level the dark energy can be defined by simply giving a specific time evolution for the Hubble parameter. For simplicity, we assume that the expansion history corresponds to that of wCDM, so that H is given by

h I

$$H^{2}(a) = H^{2}_{0} \Omega_{m,0} a^{-3} + (1 - \Omega_{m,0}) a^{-3(1+w)}$$
, (4.1)

where $\Omega_{m,0}$ is the fraction of matter energy density today, w is a constant parameter and the scale factor a is normalized to unity today. This choice of parametrization for the background is motivated by the fact that observations suggest that the recent cosmology is very close to Λ CDM, which corresponds to w = -1, and deviations from Λ CDM in the expansion history are usually parametrized in terms of w /= -1. In the absence of modifications of gravity and nonminimal couplings, i.e. for $\alpha_{\rm M} = \gamma_c = 0$, w coincides with the equation of state of dark energy, i.e. $w_{\rm DE}$ in eq. (2.28). Another advantage of this parametrization is that the background expansion remains close to the observed one, even when $\alpha_{\rm M}$ or γ_c are switched on and matter does not scale as a^{-3} (see eqs. (2.25) and (2.26)). In this way we can assume that the background cosmological parameters are those fitted by a simple Λ CDM model. See discussion at the beginning of section 5 and in appendix A.1.

In the framework of our effective description, gravitational modifications are encoded in the functions $\alpha_{\rm B}$, $\alpha_{\rm M}$ and $\alpha_{\rm T}$, and the non-minimal coupling of CDM is parametrized by γ_c .¹⁰ The time dependence of these parameters is undetermined in general. In order to obtain some quantitative estimates about how much future observations will be able to constrain these parameters, we will focus in the following on a specific functional form for their time dependence.

For simplicity, we will assume that the functions α_B , α_M and α_T share the same time dependence $\Gamma(t)$,

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha_{\rm B}(t) &= \alpha_{\rm B,0} \, \Gamma(t) \,, \\ \alpha_{\rm M}(t) &= \alpha_{\rm M,0} \, \Gamma(t) \,, \\ \alpha_{\rm T}(t) &= \alpha_{\rm T,0} \, \Gamma(t) \,, \end{aligned}$$
 (4.2)

where Γ is normalized to unity today, i.e. $\Gamma(t_0) = 1$, and $\alpha_{B,0}$, $\alpha_{M,0}$ and $\alpha_{T,0}$ denote the current values of these parameters, which we wish to constrain. To be more specific, we will consider the following time evolution,¹¹

$$\Gamma(t) \equiv \frac{1 - \Omega_{\rm m}(t)}{1 - \Omega_{\rm m,0}}, \qquad (4.4)$$

where Ω_m is the total nonrelativistic matter fraction introduced in (2.29) and $\Omega_{m,0}$ its present value. Thus, Γ vanishes when the unperturbed energy density of dark energy is negligible, such as at high redshift, and one recovers general relativity. The above parametrization is analogous to the one proposed in [10, 14], up to a normalization factor.

We parametrize the time dependence of γ_c by assuming that the parameter β_{γ} , defined in eq. (3.13), is time-independent, so that

$$\gamma_{c}(t) = \frac{\beta_{\gamma}}{\sqrt{2}} c_{s}(t) \alpha^{1/2}(t) , \qquad (4.5)$$

¹¹Another possible choice would be

$$\Gamma(a) = \frac{1}{\Omega_{m,0}a^{3w} + (1 - \Omega_{m,0})},$$
(4.3)

¹⁰In the quasi-static approximation, the parameter $\alpha_{\rm K}$ does not appear in any equation (note that the combination $\varsigma^2 \alpha$ does not depend on $\alpha_{\rm K}$), while $\alpha_{\rm C,c}$ and $\alpha_{\rm D,c}$ only enter through the combination γ_c (the combination $c_s^2 \alpha$ does not depend on $\alpha_{\rm D,c}$, since $w_c = 0$), so that their individual values remain unconstrained in the analysis.

which has the advantage to be directly related to the scale factor a. We have checked that this choice leads to constraints similar to those obtained with the choice (4.4).

and the time dependence on the right-hand side can be computed from eq. (2.14). This choice of parametrisation allows to include coupled quintessence [60] as a special case, or more generally other cases where the nonminimal coupling of CDM remains active also when $\dot{\varphi}/(HM)$ becomes negligibly small, since one can have $c_s \alpha^{1/2} = 0$ while $\beta_{\gamma} = 0$. Moreover, $c_s(t)\alpha^{1/2}$ vanishes in matter domination, see appendix A.2 for details. Therefore, when $\Omega_m \rightarrow 1$, then $\Gamma \rightarrow 0$ and $\gamma_c \rightarrow 0$, which corresponds to the standard matter dominated phase for the background evolution. However, while modifications of gravity switch off in this limit (i.e. $\alpha_{B_r} \alpha_{M_r} \alpha_T \rightarrow 0$), the nonminimal coupling parametrized by β_{γ} remains active (see eq. (4.8) and discussion in the next subsection).

Let us briefly discuss the theoretical constraints coming from the stability conditions [1, 3, 20]. As discussed in section 2, the absence of ghost-like and gradient instabilities in the tensor fluctuations respectively requires $M^2 > 0$ —which will be always assumed here and in the following — and $c_T^2 > 0$. Requiring that the second condition is satisfied at all times, eq. (2.5) implies

$$\alpha_{T,0} > -1$$
. (4.6)

For scalar fluctuations, these two conditions become $\alpha \ge 0$ and $c_s^2 \ge 0$, where the expressions for α and c_s^2 are respectively given in eqs. (2.12) and (2.14). In the following we assume that $\alpha \ge 0$ is satisfied by an appropriate choice of the parameters α_{K} , α_{B} and $\alpha_{\text{D},c}$ and we will exclude parameters for which the combination $c_s^2 \alpha$ (see eq. (A.5)) becomes negative before z = 0 (see again appendix A.2 for details).

4.2 Initial conditions for the perturbations

We set the initial conditions during matter domination, i.e. when Ω_m ' 1, and thus Γ ' 0. In this limit α_M ' 0 and γ_c ' 0, so that, according to eqs. (2.22)–(2.23), both CDM and baryons behave as conserved species at the background level. Moreover, α_T ' 0 and eqs. (3.12)–(3.13) respectively imply that θ_B ' 0 and θ_ξ ' 0. Therefore, deep in matter domination eqs. (3.15) and (3.16) simplify to

$$\dot{\delta_b} + 2H\dot{\delta_b} = \frac{3}{2} H^2 [\omega_b \delta_b + \omega_c \delta_c] , \qquad (4.7)$$

$$\ddot{\beta}^{r} + 2H\dot{\delta}^{r}_{c} + \frac{3}{2}H^{2} \omega \delta + 1 + \beta^{2} \omega \delta , \qquad (4.8)$$

where $\omega_{b,c}$ are constant.

This linear system can easily be solved by diagonalizing it. One can find solutions written as

$$\delta_b = b_{b,\text{in}} \,\delta_{\text{m}}, \qquad \delta_c = b_{c,\text{in}} \,\delta_{\text{m}}, \tag{4.9}$$

with constant and scale-independent bias parameters given by

$$b_{b,in} = \frac{1 + \beta_{\gamma}^{2} \omega_{c} - \frac{q}{4\beta_{\gamma}^{2} \omega_{c}^{2} + (1 - \beta_{\gamma}^{2} \omega_{c})^{2}}}{2\beta_{\gamma}^{2} \omega_{c} \omega_{b}}, \quad b_{c,in} = \frac{-1 + \beta_{\gamma}^{2} \omega_{c} + \frac{q}{4\beta_{\gamma}^{2} \omega_{c}^{2} + (1 - \beta_{\gamma}^{2} \omega_{c})^{2}}}{2\beta_{\gamma}^{2} \omega^{2}}.$$
(4.10)

The respective growth functions G_c and G_b are identical, solutions of the equation

$$\ddot{G} + 2H\dot{G} - \frac{3}{2}H^2 + \beta^2 \omega^2 b c, \text{ in } G = 0.$$
(4.11)

As usual, we will consider only the growing mode solution of this equation, G_+ . In conclusion, we find that baryons and CDM possess spectra that are initially proportional and then grow similarly.

Although we use the full expressions from (4.10) and (4.11) in our numerical analysis, it is instructive to consider approximate expressions for small values of β_{γ} . For small β_{γ} eq. (4.10) yields

$$b_{b,\text{in}} = 1 - \omega_c^2 \beta_V^2 + O(\beta_V^4)$$
, $b_{c,\text{in}} = 1 + \omega_c \omega_b \beta_V^2 + O(\beta_V^4)$, (4.12)

while the growing solution of eq. (4.11) is of the form

$$G_{+}(a) = a^{1+\frac{3}{5}\omega^{2}\beta^{2}} + O(\beta_{\gamma}). \qquad (4.13)$$

Thus, for small β_{γ} the initial conditions in matter domination are simply given by

$$\delta_b(a,k) = (1 - \omega_c^2 \beta_V^2) a^{1+\frac{3}{5}\omega_c^2 \beta_V^2} \delta(\vec{k}), \qquad \delta_c(a,k) = (1 + \omega_c \omega_b \beta_V^2) a^{1+\frac{3}{5}\omega_c^2 \beta_V^2} \delta(\vec{k}). \quad (4.14)$$

4.3 Fiducial models

For our analysis, we take as fiducial evolution of the Hubble parameter the function

$$\hat{H}(a) = H_0 \quad \Omega_{m,0}a^{-3} + 1 - \Omega_{m,0}, \qquad (Fiducial)$$
(4.15)

which corresponds to the Λ CDM evolution, i.e. w = -1 in eq. (4.1) and a quantity evaluated on the fiducial model is denoted by a hat. The fiducial value for two of the parameters that appear in our analysis is taken to be zero,

$$\hat{\alpha}_{M,0} = \hat{\alpha}_{T,0} = 0$$
, (Fiducial) (4.16)

but we consider several options for the parameters β_{γ} and $\alpha_{B,0}$. In addition to the simplest case where these parameters are zero, it is also instructive to consider fiducial models where either of these parameters is nonzero.

We will distinguish three fiducial models, characterized respectively by the parameters

- I) \wedge CDM: $\hat{\alpha}_{B,0} = \hat{\beta}_{\gamma} = 0$,
- **II)** Braiding: $\hat{\beta}_{V} = 0$, $\hat{\alpha}_{B,0} = -0.01$,
- III) Interacting: $\hat{\alpha}_{B,0} = 0$, $\hat{\beta}_{\gamma} = -0.03$,

while the other parameters take the common values prescribed in (4.15) and (4.16). Case (I) gives the usual Λ CDM for the perturbations. In this case the generalized Einstein equations and the modified continuity and Euler equations reduce to the standard ones. Case (II) corresponds to a mixing between the dark energy and gravity kinetic terms at the level of the perturbations. Finally, in case (III) we allow for a non vanishing interaction between dark energy and CDM, which is active for perturbations but does not affect the background because $c_s \alpha^{1/2} = 0$, and thus $\gamma_c = 0$. Let us stress that the background evolution is exactly the same for all three fiducial models.

5 Fisher matrix forecasts

Our constraints will be based on a Fisher matrix analysis applied to the galaxy and weak lensing power spectra [61, 62] and to the correlation between the ISW effect in the CMB and the galaxy distribution [63]. In general, the Fisher matrix is defined as

$$F_{ab} \equiv - \frac{\partial^2 \ln L(\boldsymbol{\theta})}{\partial \vartheta^a \partial \vartheta^b}_{\boldsymbol{\theta}'}$$
(5.1)

where L is the likelihood function, $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ is a set of parameters. The expectation values are over realizations. In the fiducial models I and III γ_c vanishes when varying along β_{γ} (since $c_s \alpha^{1/2} = 0$) and thus, since $\beta_{\xi} = 0$ (see eqs. (3.15) and (3.16)), β_{γ} only appears quadratically in the perturbation equations. We have checked that observables depend only mildly on γ_c for the fiducial II. Thus, we choose β_{γ}^2 rather than β_{γ} as the independent variable in the analysis. In summary, we have the parameters

$$\boldsymbol{\theta} \equiv \{ w, \, \alpha_{\rm B,0}, \, \alpha_{\rm M,0}, \, \alpha_{\rm T,0}, \, \beta_{\nu}^2 \} \,. \tag{5.2}$$

Our goal here is to estimate the precision on the above parameters that will be reached by forthcoming spectroscopic and photometric redshift surveys with Euclid-like characteristics [39] (see e.g. [60, 64, 65] for analogous studies). In particular, we are interested in identifying the degeneracies affecting these parameters and their origin. To simplify this analysis we will fix the other background cosmological parameters to their Planck estimated values: for w = -1 these are given by [66] h = 0.6731, $h^2\Omega_{b,0} = 0.0222$ and $h^2\Omega_{c,0} = 0.1197$, while for w /= -1 we choose the values of $\Omega_{b,0}$ and $\Omega_{c,0}$ such as to maintain the same angular diameter distance as in the w = -1 case [66]. See details in the appendix A.1.

5.1 Galaxy clustering

The galaxy power spectrum in redshift space is given by eq. (3.38). Including the corrections due to the Alcock-Paczynski effect, the observed power spectrum reads [67]

$$P_{\rm obs}(z; k, \mu) = N(z) \quad b_{\rm g}(z) + f_{\rm eff}(z)\mu^{2-2} P_{\rm m}(z, k) , \qquad (5.3)$$

where the normalization factor N(z) is given by

$$\frac{H(z)\hat{D}^{2}(z)}{A} \qquad \qquad \underline{1}^{J z} \underline{d\tilde{z}}$$

and D_A is the angular diameter distance. Moreover, we assume the bias between galaxies and the total matter distribution, $b_g = \delta_g / \delta_m$, to be scale independent. Its fiducial value has little effects on the constraints; in the following we will assume it to be $\hat{b}_g = \sqrt[4]{1+z}$ [68]. It can be taken as a nuisance parameter but we will fix it to its fiducial value, as a consequence of the discussion at the beginning of section 6. Finally, f_{eff} is given in eq. (3.39) and $P_m(z, k)$ is the total matter power spectrum, given by

$$P_{\rm m}(z,k) = T_{\rm m}^2(z)P_0(k) , \qquad (5.5)$$

where

$$T_{\rm m}(z) \equiv \omega_b(z) \, b_{b,\rm in} \, G_b(z) + \omega_c(z) \, b_{c,\rm in} \, G_c(z) \tag{5.6}$$

is the matter transfer function, $P_0(k)$ is the initial power spectrum of matter fluctuations, $\delta_{m,0}$, during matter domination and $b_{b,in}$, $b_{c,in}$ are defined in eq. (4.10). As the effects of dark energy and modified gravity intervene at late times, the initial spectrum is independent of the parameters $\boldsymbol{\theta}$.¹² We have neglected corrections due to the shot noise in the number of galaxies and the radial smearing due to the redshift uncertainty of the spectroscopic galaxy samples and Doppler shift due to the virialized motion of galaxies (see e.g. [27, 69]), which become relevant on small scales.

We assume a spectroscopic redshift survey of 15 000 squared degrees, sliced in eight equally-populated redshift bins (we take the galaxy distribution as given by [70] with a limiting flux placed at 4×10^{-16} erg s⁻¹ cm⁻²) between z = 0.5 and z = 2.1. The corresponding Fisher matrix is given by [62]

$$F_{ab}^{LSS}(z) = \sum_{\text{bins}} \frac{V}{2(2\pi)^3} \int_{k_{\text{min}}}^{k_{\text{max}}} 2\pi k^2 dk \int_{-1}^{1} d\mu \frac{\partial \ln P_{\text{obs}}(z; k, \mu) \partial \ln P_{\text{obs}}(z; k, \mu)}{\partial \vartheta^a} \partial \vartheta^b, \quad (5.7)$$

where V, k_{\min} and k_{\max} are, respectively, the comoving volume and the minimum and maximum wavenumbers of the bin. In this formula we have neglected the intrinsic statistical error associated with the white shot noise from the Poisson sampling of the density field [71]. However, to be conservative, we choose the maximum wavenumber k_{\max} such that the galaxy power spectrum dominates over the shot noise and we are well within the linear regime. More specifically, for each redshift bin we take k_{\max} as the minimum between $\pi/(2R)$, where R is chosen such that the r.m.s. linear density fluctuation of the matter field in a sphere with radius R is 0.5, and the value of k such that $\bar{n}_i P_g(k) = 1$, where \bar{n}_i is the number density of galaxies inside the bin. We have checked that these values of k_{\max} are always smaller than $H/(\sigma_g(1 + z))$, with $\sigma_g = 400$ km s⁻¹, i.e. the scale where the peculiar velocity of galaxies due to their virialized motion becomes important. For the minimum wavenumber, we assume $k_{\min} = 10^{-3}h$ Mpc⁻¹.

Since we work in the quasi-static limit and $P_0(k)$ is unaffected by the parameters $\boldsymbol{\theta}$, the effects of modifications of gravity and nonminimal couplings are scale-independent. Thus, the integration over k in eq. (5.7) simply gives an overall normalisation to the Fisher matrix.

5.2 Weak lensing

For weak lensing, we consider lensing tomography [72]. The angular cross-correlation spectra of the lensing cosmic shear for a set of galaxy redshift distributions $n_i(z)$ is given by

$$C_{ij}^{WL}(I) = \frac{I}{4} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{dz}{H(z)} \frac{W_{i}(z)W_{i}(z)}{\chi^{3}(z)} k_{I}^{3}(z)P_{\Phi+\Psi}[z,k_{I}(z)], \qquad (5.8)$$

where $\chi(z) \equiv \int_{0}^{z} dz/H(z)$ is the comoving distance and the lensing efficiency in each bin is given by $\int_{0}^{\infty} \chi(z) = \chi(z)$

$$W_i(z) \equiv \chi(z) \int_{z}^{\infty} d\tilde{z} n \left(\tilde{z}\right) \frac{\chi(\tilde{z}) - \chi(z)}{\chi(\tilde{z})}, \qquad (5.9)$$

with each galaxy distribution normalized to unity, $\int_{0}^{J_{\infty}} dz n_i(z) = 1$. Moreover, $P_{\Phi+\Psi}(k)$ is the power spectrum of $\Phi+\Psi$. Using eq. (3.26), it is related to the matter power spectrum by

$$P_{\Phi+\Psi}(k) = T_{\Phi+\Psi}^2(z,k)P_0(k) , \qquad (5.10)$$

¹²Since modifications of gravity affecting the background evolution take place only at late time, we are insensitive to the the shift in the matter-radiation equality and to the change in scale of the power spectrum turnaround described in [60].

where

$$T_{\Phi+\Psi}(z, k) \equiv -\frac{3\alpha^2 H^2}{2k^2} \Omega_{\rm m} \left[2 + \alpha_{\rm T} + (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\rm B}) (\beta_{\xi} + \beta_{\gamma} \omega_c b_c)\right] T_{\rm m}(z)$$
(5.11)

is the transfer function for $\Psi+\Phi$. Finally, we define $k_l(z) \equiv l/\chi(z)$ as the wavenumber which projects into the angular scale *l*.

We assume a photometric survey of 15 000 squared degrees in the redshift range 0 < z < 2.5, with a redshift uncertainty $\sigma_z(z) = 0.05(1 + z)$, and a galaxy distribution [73]

$$n(z) \propto z^2 \exp - \frac{z}{z_0}^{1.5}$$
, (5.12)

where $z_0 = z_m/1.412$ and z_m is the median redshift, assumed to be $z_m = 0.9$ [27, 74]. Then, we divide the survey into 8 equally populated redshift bins. For each bin *i*, we define the distribution $n_i(z)$ by convolving n(z) with a Gaussian whose dispersion is equal to the photometric redshift uncertainty $\sigma_z(z_i)$, z_i being the center of the *i*th bin (see also [60, 65]).

Neglecting the shot noise error due to the intrinsic ellipticity of galaxies, the Fisher matrix for the cross-correlation spectra in eq. (5.8) is given by [75, 76]

$$F_{ab}^{WL} = f_{sky} \frac{I_{max}}{I_{min}} \frac{2I+1}{2} \operatorname{Tr} \frac{\partial C_{ij}^{WL}(I)}{\partial \vartheta^{a}} C_{jk}^{WL}(I) \stackrel{-1}{\longrightarrow} \frac{W_{L}}{\partial \vartheta^{b}(I)} \overset{d}{\leftarrow} C_{mi}^{WL}(I) \stackrel{-1}{\longrightarrow} , \quad (5.13)$$

where we choose $I_{min} = 10$ and $I_{max} = 300$. Assuming Euclid-like characteristics [39] for the galaxy density and intrinsic ellipticity noise, we have checked that the chosen I_{max} corresponds to scales where the shot noise is negligible and perturbations are only mildly beyond the linear regime at small redshift.¹³

5.3 ISW-galaxy correlation

As a third probe, we consider the cross-correlation between the ISW effect of the CMB photons and the galaxy distribution in the photometric survey, which is a valuable probe of dark energy and of its clustering properties in the late-time universe (see e.g. [77, 78]). We treat the galaxy survey as for the weak lensing analysis of the previous section, i.e. we divide it into 8 bins and, for each bin, we consider the same galaxy distribution. Following [79], the projected galaxy overdensity in the bin *i* is given by

$$g_i(\hat{n}) = \int_0^\infty dz \ n_i(z) b_g(z) \delta_m[z, \hat{n} \boldsymbol{\chi}(z)] , \qquad (5.14)$$

while the ISW effect is given by

$$\frac{\Delta T}{T}^{\rm ISW} = - \int_{0}^{\infty} dz \frac{\partial}{\partial z} \Phi + \Psi [z, \hat{n}\chi(z)]. \qquad (5.15)$$

With these definitions, the angular power spectra of the projected galaxy overdensity and of the ISW effect are respectively given by

$$C_{ij}^{gal}(I) = \int_{0}^{\infty} dz \frac{H(z)}{\chi^{2}(z)} n(z) h(z) b_{g}^{2}(z) P_{m}[z, k_{I}(z)], \qquad (5.16)$$

$$C^{\rm ISW}(I) = \begin{cases} dz & \underline{H(z)} \\ 0 & \chi^2(z) \end{cases} & \frac{\partial T_{\oplus+\Psi}}{\partial z}(z,k) \stackrel{2}{P_0(k)} \\ k = k_{\varepsilon}(z) \end{cases} .$$
(5.17)

¹³Notice that the value of I_{max} chosen here is smaller than what is usually assumed in comparable analyses (see e.g. [27] and references therein).

Analogously, the angular cross-correlation spectrum between the ISW effect and galaxies reads

$$C_{i}^{\text{ISW-gal}}(I) = - \int_{0}^{\infty} dz \, \frac{H(z)}{\chi^{2}(z)} n(z) b(z) T_{\text{m}}(z) \, \frac{\partial T_{\Phi+\Psi}}{\partial z}(z,k) P_{0}(k) \, k_{k=k_{\ell}(z)} \, .$$
(5.18)

The Fisher matrix for the ISW-galaxy correlation is given by (see e.g. [80, 81])

$$F_{ab}^{ISW-gal} = f_{sky} \frac{I_{int}}{I_{int}} (2I+1) \frac{\partial C_{j}^{ISW-gal}(I)}{\partial \vartheta^{a}} \operatorname{Cov}_{jk}(I) \stackrel{-1}{=} \frac{\partial C_{k}^{ISW-gal}(I)}{\partial \vartheta^{b}}, \quad (5.19)$$

where we use I_{min} = 10 and I_{max} = 300 and the covariance matrix is given by

$$Cov_{jk}(I) = C_{j}^{ISW-gal}(I)C_{k}^{ISW-gal}(I) + C^{CMB}(I)C_{jk}^{gal}(I) , \qquad (5.20)$$

where $C^{\text{CMB}}(I)$ is the full CMB angular power spectrum. We have omitted from this expression the CMB noise, which is negligible for CMB experiments such as WMAP and Planck, and the galaxy shot noise. We have checked that the latter is small up to the chosen I_{max} .

6 Results

In this section we present the results of the Fisher matrix analysis and the associated degeneracies between parameters. We start by discussing the effects of nonstandard gravity on the evolution of homogeneous quantities. As shown below, they are important to understand the effects on perturbations.

6.1 Background

Before presenting the results of the Fisher matrix analysis, we discuss how the background evolution is modified when one goes slightly away from any of the fiducial models by modifying one of the parameters. The results are summarized in figure 1, where we have plotted the evolution of the difference between $\Omega_{b,c}$ and their respective fiducial value.

As is clear from (2.25), the parameter Ω_b is only affected by a change of the background history embodied by H(z) or by a variation of the effective Planck mass M. It is thus only sensitive to a change of the parameters w or α_M . In the former case, the evolution of ρ_b , and thus Ω_b , is modified because H is changed. In the latter case, the evolution of ρ_b does not change but that of Ω_b does. These changes are independent of the other parameters and one does not need to distinguish between the three fiducial models.

For Ω_c , the situation is exactly the same as Ω_b when w or α_M are changed, provided there is no coupling between dark energy and CDM, i.e. $\gamma_c = 0$. This is apparent in the boxes corresponding to the fiducial models I and II, for which $\beta_{\gamma} = 0$. By contrast, if we start from the fiducial model III, where $\beta_{\gamma} /= 0$, and modify either w or α_M , then the deviation of Ω_c with respect to its fiducial value is amplified due to the coupling γ_c generated by a nonzero $c_s \alpha^{1/2}$ combined with a nonzero β_{γ} . For the same reason, i.e. $\gamma_c /= 0$, we observe a deviation of Ω_c when $\alpha_{T,0}$ or $\alpha_{B,0}$ are switched on, in contrast with the other fiducial models. This also explains why one sees a deviation from the fiducial model II when β_{γ} is switched on.

The modifications of the background quantities discussed above affect the observables both indirectly, through their effect on the evolution of perturbations, and directly, because the observables explicitly depend on H and Ω_m (see for instance eq. (5.11)). Therefore, a



Figure 1. Relative change of the baryon and CDM density fractions, with respect to their fiducial values, as a function of the redshift *z*, depending on the values of the parameters *w*, $\alpha_{B,0}$, $\alpha_{M,0}$, $\alpha_{T,0}$ and β_{γ} .

qualitative analysis of the effect of the parameters $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ on the observables is rather complex and must take into account both the background evolution and the quantities $Y_{b,c}$ and Y_{lens} . This is why we resort to a Fisher matrix analysis, which allows us to quantify the combined effects on the observables.

6.2 Forecasts

Let us now discuss the results of the Fisher matrix analysis. The unmarginalized errors on the parameters are summarized in table 1 while the two-dimensional contours are presented in figures 3, 4 and 5. Red dotted, green dashed and yellow solid lines respectively correspond to galaxy clustering, weak lensing and ISW-galaxy observables. The combination of the three observables, given by summing the three Fisher matrices, is plotted in thick solid black line. The shaded blue regions in the plots correspond to instability regions, where $\zeta^2 \alpha < 0.^{14}$

For each observable, the Fisher matrix including all the parameters is ill-conditioned and cannot be inverted. This means that the observables do not have the constraining power to resolve the degeneracies (see e.g. [82]). Thus, when plotting the two-dimensional contours we do not marginalise over the other parameters but we fix them to their fiducial values.

As shown in table 1, the forecasted constraints from the three probes for the same fiducial model are comparable, within an order of magnitude. This reflects the comparable effects on the observables, shown in figure 2, given our choice of k_{max} and I_{max} for the spectroscopic and photometric surveys, respectively, which translates into a comparable number of modes for the three probes. More precisely, the effects of gravity modifications and nonminimal couplings is slightly larger on the lensing potential and ISW effect but this is compensated by a larger number of modes in the spectroscopic survey.

¹⁴Here we conservatively exclude the instability region from the allowed parameter space. A more refined treatment would require multiplying the likelihood function by a theoretical prior that excludes the forbidden region, which is impossible to achieve with a Fisher matrix analysis (our priors cannot be represented with an invertible matrix).

Fid.	Obs.	$10^3 imes \sigma$ (1 + w)	$10^3 imes\sigma(lpha_{ ext{B,0}})$	$10^3 imes \sigma(lpha_{ ext{M,0}})$	$10^3 imes\sigma(lpha_{ extsf{T,0}})$	$10^4 imes\sigma({m eta}_{_{m Y}}^2)$
I	GC	7.0	18.6	24.5	-	1.4
	WL	1.6	4.3	42.1	-	5.7
	ISW-g	15.5	4.4	20.2	-	31.3
	Comb	1.6	3.0	14.6	-	1.35
П	GC	7.2	18.6	33.8	24.4	2.7
	WL	1.4	4.4	67.4	98.9	6.4
	ISW-g	5.0	4.2	24.5	43.2	56.0
	Comb	1.3	3.0	19.0	20.8	2.5
111	GC	0.22	0.40	0.22	0.22	1.4
	WL	0.17	2.12	0.18	0.18	5.7
	ISW-g	0.88	2.78	0.88	0.87	31.3
	Comb	0.13	0.39	0.14	0.14	1.4

Table 1. 68% confidence level (CL) errors on each individual parameter, assuming that the others take their fiducial values, for each fiducial model and observable: galaxy clustering (GC), weak lensing (WL), ISW-galaxy correlation (ISW-g) and the combination of the three (Comb).¹⁶ The parameter $\alpha_{T,0}$ is unconstrained in fiducial model I, see explanation in section 6.2.1.

Specifically, for this survey the number of modes is roughly given by $N_{\text{modes}} \sim N_{\text{bins}} \times V \times (4\pi/3)(k_{\text{max}}/2\pi)$, where $N_{\text{bins}} = 8$ is the number of bins and V is the (average) comoving volume of the bins. Assuming $k_{\text{max}} = 0.1 h \text{Mpc}^{-1}$, this yields $N_{\text{modes}} \sim 10^6$. For the photometric survey we have $N_{\text{modes}} \sim N_{\text{bins}} \times f_{\text{sky}} \times l_{\text{max}}^2 \sim 3 \times 10^5$. As a rule of thumb, the relative effects of $\alpha_{\text{B},0}$, $\alpha_{\text{M},0}$ and $\alpha_{\text{T},0}$ on the three observables are typically of the order of O(0.1) at redshift $z \sim 1$, see figure 2. Thus, one expects to be able to constrain these parameters at the level of O(0.1)^{-1} $\times N^{-1/2} \text{mdes}$ few percents (which is improved by one order of magnitude for fiducial III, where the effects on the observables are larger), if all the other parameters are fixed. The ISW-galaxy correlation is limited by cosmic variance but due to the larger sensitivity of $\partial_z T_{\Phi+\Psi}$ to the modifications of gravity, it sometimes provides

constraints comparable to those from the other probes.¹⁷ The effect of β_{γ}^2 is typically of the order of a few at redshift $z \sim 1$ and this parameter can be constrained at a level of a few $\times 10^{-4}$ for galaxy clustering and weak lensing. Given the smaller effect on the ISW and the smaller number of modes for the photometric survey, the ISW-galaxy correlation provides the weakest constraints on this parameter. We also notice that the degeneracy of this parameter with the others is rather small.

6.2.1 Fiducial I: ACDM

Let us study the constraining power of the observables around a ACDM model. The errors are reported in table 1 and the 68% CL contours are shown in figure 3. In table 2 we report, for each Fisher matrix, the eigenvector associated to the maximal eigenvalue (called

¹⁶Our constraints on β_{γ}^2 are in qualitative agreement with those obtained for coupled quintessence in [60], taking into account that the parameter β^2 defined in this reference is related to ours by $\beta^2 = 2\beta^2$.

¹⁷We thank Alessandro Manzotti and Scott Dodelson for pointing out a numerical underestimation of the noise in the ISW-galaxy correlation in an earlier version of this paper, corrected here.



Figure 2. Modifications of the evolution of perturbations from their fiducial values, as a function of redshift, for the different parameters w, $\alpha_{B,0}$, $\alpha_{M,0}$, $\alpha_{T,0}$ and β_Y . From top to bottom, relative variation of the effective growth factor f_{eff} , eq. (3.39), the matter transfer function T_m , eq. (5.6), the Weyl potential transfer function $T_{\Phi+\Psi}$, eq. (5.11) and its derivative with respect to redshift, $\partial_z T_{\Phi+\Psi}$, for the three different fiducial models (respectively I, II and III, from left to right). As $\partial_z T_{\Phi+\Psi}$ vanishes in matter domination, we have normalized it to its value at z = 0 instead of its value as a function of the redshift.

here maximal eigenvector), which provides the direction maximally constrained in parameter space, i.e. the one that minimizes the degeneracy between parameters.

At first view, the parameter $\alpha_{T,0}$ seems to contribute to the growth of perturbations through the combinations Y_b and Y_c , defined in (3.18), and to the lensing potential through the combination Y_{lens} , given in (3.27). However, it turns out that these combinations in fact do not depend on α_T for this choice of fiducial model.

More precisely, when w = -1 and $\beta_v = 0$, one finds that

$$Y_{b,c} = \alpha_{T} + \beta_{\xi}^{2} = \alpha_{T} + \frac{2\xi^{2}}{c_{s}^{2}\alpha'} \qquad c_{s}^{2}\alpha = -2(1+\alpha_{B})\xi + 3\Omega_{m}\alpha_{B} - 3\frac{\alpha'_{B}}{H}.$$
 (6.1)

When one goes away from the fiducial model by switching on the parameter α_T , while all the other parameters keep their fiducial value, one gets $\beta_{\xi}^2 = -\alpha_T$ so that the dependence on α_T vanishes in $Y_{b,c}$. It is immediate to check that α_T disappears in Y_{lens} for the same

\subseteq
\bigcap
\supset
Ю
\bigcirc
\mathbb{N}
\frown
\mathbb{N}
\bigcirc
\vdash
0
\smile
\bigcirc
СЛ
\bigcirc

Obs.	Fiducial I	Fiducial II	Fiducial III
GC	(0.012, -0.007, 0.005, 0, 1)	(0.022, -0.013, 0.007, 0.01, 1)	(-0.626, 0.348, -0.629, 0.64, 1)
WL	(-0.345, -0.115, -0.007, 0,1)	(-0.463, -0.136, -0.001, 0.004, 1)	(1,-0.074, 0.910, -0.914, -0.293)
ISW-g	(0.053, 0.7, 0.154, 0, 1)	(0.856, 1, 0.117, 0.063, -0.609)	(-0.997, -0.138, -0.989, 1, -0.068)
Comb.	(-0.008, -0.012, 0.005, 0, 1)	(-0.055, -0.034, 0.006, 0.009, 1)	(1, -0.285, 0.953, -0.964, -0.867)

Table 2. First eigenvector of the Fisher matrices, for the basis $\{w, \alpha_{B,0}, \alpha_{M,0}, \alpha_{T,0}, \beta_{\gamma}^2\}$ with the maximum eigenvalue, corresponding to the combinations of parameters that are maximally constrained by experiments. The coefficients are normalized by the maximum component and rounded to three significant digits.



Figure 3. Two-dimensional 68% CL contours for the fiducial model I (ACDM model), obtained by fixing all the other parameters to their fiducial values. The parameter $\alpha_{T,0}$ is absent, as it is unconstrained on this fiducial model. Shaded blue regions correspond to theoretically forbidden parameter space where $\varsigma^2 \alpha < 0$. Note that the axis range is different for different parameter planes.

reason. Thus, the parameter $\alpha_{T,0}$ cannot be constrained by a Fisher matrix analysis for this choice of fiducial and will be dropped from the analysis in this subsection. Correspondingly, the component in the $\alpha_{T,0}$ direction of the maximal eigenvectors vanishes, see table 2.

Let us now examine the situation when α_B is switched on while all the other parameters take their fiducial value. The Y combinations are then given by

$$Y_{b,c} = \frac{2\alpha_{\rm B}^2}{c_{\rm S}^2 \alpha}, \qquad Y_{\rm lens} = \frac{4\alpha_{\rm B}^2}{c_{\rm S}^2 \alpha}, \qquad (6.2)$$

with

$$c_s^2 \alpha = -(2+3\Omega_m)\alpha_B - 2\alpha_B^2$$
(6.3)

For small values of $\alpha_{\rm B}$, we thus find

$$Y_{b,c} - \frac{2}{2 + 3\Omega_{m}} \alpha_{B}, \qquad Y_{lens} - \frac{4}{2 + 3\Omega_{m}} \alpha_{B}.$$
 (6.4)

Thus, one expects the impact of α_B to increase as Ω_m diminishes, which is in agreement with the results plotted in figure 2.

When one changes α_M from its fiducial value (the other parameters keeping their fiducial value), one finds

$$Y_{b,c} = Y_{lens} = \alpha_{M} . \tag{6.5}$$

As seen in figure 2, the effect of $\alpha_{\rm M}$ and $\alpha_{\rm B}$ on the growth of structures (i.e. on $f_{\rm eff}$ and $T_{\rm m}$) is roughly the same in magnitude but opposite in sign, which is in agreement with the relations found in (6.4) and (6.5). This qualitatively explains the degeneracy observed in the $\alpha_{\rm B,0}-\alpha_{\rm M,0}$ panel of figure 3 for galaxy clustering and the corresponding components of the maximal eigenvectors in table 2. By contrast, the degeneracy between $\alpha_{\rm B}$ and $\alpha_{\rm M}$ observed for weak lensing does not seem to agree with the values of Y_{lens} in (6.4) and (6.5). The reason

for this discrepancy is that the background is also modified when α_M /= 0, as discussed earlier, whereas the background for α_B 0 is the same as the fiducial one. Since the transfer function $T_{0+\Psi}$ depends not only on the coefficient Y_{lens} but also on the background, the degeneracy is more complex. In fact, the background modification also affects the matter growth but more modestly than for weak lensing.

To conclude, let us note that a large region of the observationally constrained parameter space is forbidden by the stability requirements, i.e. $c_{\alpha}^2 \alpha > 0$.

6.2.2 Fiducial II: Braiding

For this fiducial model, we have the value $\hat{\alpha}_{B,0} = -0.01$, where the negative sign is to satisfy the stability conditions. This corresponds to dark energy models where the kinetic term of π comes from a mixing with gravity [4, 6], which are sometimes called braiding models [83, 84]. The unmarginalized errors are reported in table 1 and the 68% CL contours are shown in figure 4. Note that the allowed parameter space is much larger than in the previous fiducial

because for $\alpha_{B,0}$ /= 0 the null energy condition can be violated without instabilities [4].

In this case, $Y_{b,c}$ and Y_{lens} depend on α_T : their partial derivatives with respect to α_T on the fiducial model are given by

$$\frac{\partial Y_{b,c}}{\partial \alpha_{T}} = \frac{9\Omega_{m}^{2}}{(3\Omega_{m} + 2 + 2\alpha_{B})^{2}}, \qquad \frac{\partial Y_{lens}}{\partial \alpha_{T}} = \frac{3\Omega_{m}(3\Omega_{m} - 2 - 2\alpha_{B})}{(3\Omega_{m} + 2 + 2\alpha_{B})^{2}}, \qquad (6.6)$$

which confirms that this parameter must be included in the analysis.





Figure 4. Two-dimensional 68% CL contours for the fiducial model II (braiding model with $\alpha_{B,0} = 0.01$), obtained by fixing all the other parameters to their fiducial values. Shaded blue regions correspond to $c^2 \alpha < 0$. The axis range is different for different parameter planes.

For this fiducial, the plane $\alpha_{B,0}-\alpha_{T,0}$ in figure 4 has the same background evolution as ACDM. Therefore, all the effects are controlled by $Y_{b,c}$ and Y_{lens} , so that the degeneracies can in principle be understood analytically from their expressions in terms of $\alpha_{B,0}$ and $\alpha_{T,0}$. For instance, for small $\alpha_{B,0}$ and $\alpha_{T,0}$ one finds

$$Y_{b,c} = \frac{3\alpha_{B,0}(\Omega_{m}-1)(2\alpha_{B,0}+(2-3\Omega_{m})\alpha_{T,0})}{\alpha_{B,0}(6\Omega_{m}+4)+4\alpha_{T,0}} = (1-\Omega_{m})(0.54\alpha_{T,0}-0.6\Delta\alpha_{B,0}), \quad (6.7)$$

where in the last equality we have expanded at linear order for small $1 - \Omega_m$ and used $\alpha_{B,0} = -0.01 + \Delta \alpha_{B,0}$. This explains the degeneracy between $\Delta \alpha_{B,0}$ and $\alpha_{T,0}$ observed in the growth. By the same procedure we find Y_{lens} ' $(1 - \Omega_m)$ ($0.18\alpha_{T,0} - 1.2\Delta \alpha_{B,0}$), which explains why $\Delta \alpha_{B,0}$ is more constrained than $\alpha_{T,0}$ by lensing observations.

Similarly to fiducial I, the effect of changing $\alpha_{B,0}$ and $\alpha_{M,0}$ on the growth of structures is roughly the same in magnitude and opposite in sign. This effect can be qualitatively understood by expanding $Y_{b,c}$ for small $\Delta \alpha_{B,0}$ and $\alpha_{M,0}$, analogously to what was done in section 6.2.1. This degeneracy cannot be seen for the lensing, because the modifications of the background also play a role.

6.2.3 Fiducial III: Interacting

In this model we have a nonzero fiducial value for the parameter θ_{ν} ($\hat{\theta}_{\nu} = -0.03$), which implies an active coupling between CDM and dark energy. The unmarginalized errors are reported in table 1 and the 68% CL contours are shown in figure 5. Notice that the constraints for this fiducial model are generally stronger than those for models I and II (see below). As one can verify in figure 2, this is due to the enhancement of the effects on the observables, caused by the nonminimal coupling.

In this case, $\alpha_{T,0}$ must be included in the analysis, because $Y_{b,c}$ and Y_{lens} depend on $\alpha_{T,0}$ through the term $\beta_{\xi}\beta_{\gamma}$. Indeed, let us examine the case when $\alpha_{T,0}$ and $\alpha_{M,0}$ are switched on while w = -1 and $\alpha_{B,0} = 0$. Using $c_s \alpha^{1/2} = \sqrt{2(\alpha_M - \alpha_T)} = -\sqrt{2}\beta_{\xi}$ (we assume $\alpha_M > \alpha_T$ to satisfy the stability condition) one finds

$$Y_{b} = \alpha_{M} - \sqrt[\gamma]{\alpha_{M} - \alpha_{T}} \beta_{\gamma} \omega_{c} b_{c}, \qquad Y_{c} = \alpha_{M} - \sqrt[\gamma]{\alpha_{M} - \alpha_{T}} \beta_{\gamma} (1 + \omega_{c} b_{c}) + \beta^{2}_{\gamma} \qquad (6.8)$$

and

$$Y_{\text{lens}} = \alpha_{\text{M}} - \frac{\sqrt{\alpha_{\text{M}} - \alpha_{\text{T}} \beta_{\nu} b_{c} \omega_{c}}}{\alpha_{\text{M}} - \alpha_{\text{T}} \beta_{\nu} b_{c} \omega_{c}}.$$
(6.9)

However, the degeneracies observed in figure 5, for example in the plane $\alpha_{M,0}-\alpha_{T,0}$, cannot be understood directly from the above expressions because, as we saw in figure 1, the background is modified, not only when α_M (or *w*) is changed but also when α_T is changed.

Another notable degeneracy appearing in figure 5 is between w and the parameters $-\alpha_{T,0}$ or $\alpha_{M,0}$. This can be partially understood from the fact that w appears in the combination

$$c_{s}^{2}\alpha' (3(1+w)(1-\Omega_{m}) - 2(\alpha_{M} - \alpha_{T}) = 3(1-\Omega_{m})(1+w - \alpha_{M,0} + \alpha_{T,0}), \quad (6.10)$$

where we have used $\eta' - w(1 - \Omega_m)$ in eq. (A.4) for the first equality and $\Omega_{m,0}$ ' 1/3 in the last one. However, background effects play an important role as well.

The term $\beta_{\xi}\beta_{\gamma}$ in eqs. (3.18) and (3.27) translates here as $-^{\vee}\alpha_{M} - \alpha_{T}\beta_{\gamma}$, see eq. (6.8). This term encodes the new effects that arise when both modifications of gravity and nonminimal couplings are considered, as emphasized in [20]. These effects explain the qualitative difference, in the size and shape, between the contours of fiducial III (figure 5) and those of the other two fiducial models. Not only are the constraints tighter by an order of magnitude in this case, but also the maximal eigenvectors of the Fisher matrices point in different directions, see table 2.

7 Summary and conclusions

In this paper, we have investigated the consequences of both modifying gravity and allowing a coupling between CDM and dark energy. If the propagation speed of dark energy is not too small, one can rely on the quasi-static approximation because the small scale fluctuations of dark energy have the time to relax to the quasi-static regime [38]. In this case, the parameters describing deviations from ACDM, which are usually four for Horndeski-like theories [3, 9, 10],





Figure 5. Two-dimensional 68% CL contours for the fiducial model III (interacting model with $\hat{\beta}_{\gamma} = -0.03$), obtained by fixing all the other parameters to their fiducial values. Shaded blue regions correspond to $\zeta^2 \alpha < 0$. The axis range is different for different parameter planes.

reduce to three: $\alpha_{\rm B}$, $\alpha_{\rm M}$ and $\alpha_{\rm T}$ [20]. Moreover, the coupling of a fluid of CDM particles conformally and disformally coupled to dark energy, can be described by a single parameter γ_c , see eq. (2.24).

The dynamics of matter perturbations also simplifies. In particular, as discussed in section 3, it is described by a system of two coupled equations, eqs. (3.15) and (3.16), respectively for baryons and CDM. In these equations, the four parameters above enter in three combinations (see eq. (3.18)): α_T , β_ξ (a combination of α_B , α_M and α_T) and β_γ , the latter describing the nonminimal coupling of CDM perturbations. As explained in more details in section 3, these distinctions are frame-dependent, as one can verify using the relations (2.10) (see also [20] for more details).

The growth of fluctuations is usually described in terms of the growth rate, which modulates the galaxy power spectrum in redshift space and can thus be measured with redshift space distortions. We have computed the effective growth rate for galaxies made of baryons and nonminimally coupled CDM, in the presence of modifications of gravity. This is the first general treatment of this kind, to our knowledge.

Deviations from the Λ CDM model can also affect the propagation of light through their effect on the scalar Weyl potential, i.e. the sum of the two metric potentials in Newtonian gauge. A fourth parameter, β_B (proportional to α_B), together with the three parameters above, is necessary to fully describe this effect, which can be measured in the weak lensing and ISW effect (see eq. (3.27)).

As discussed in section 4, the evolution of perturbations depends on the time dependence of the Hubble rate and of the parameters described above. In the present work we have taken the Hubble rate to be the same as in *w*CDM. Moreover, the parameters $\alpha_{\rm B}$, $\alpha_{\rm M}$ and $\alpha_{\rm T}$ grow as $1 - \Omega_{\rm m}$, so that modifications of gravity disappear in matter domination, while the nonminimal coupling remains active at all times, i.e. β_{γ} = constant. We have studied the constraining power of a future redshift survey with Euclid specifications on the parameters *w*, $\alpha_{\rm B,0}$, $\alpha_{\rm M,0}$ and $\alpha_{\rm T,0}$.

More specifically, in section 5 we computed the Fisher matrix of the galaxy power spectrum, the weak lensing power spectrum as well as the correlation spectrum between the ISW effect and the galaxy distribution. We have considered five parameters, namely w (describing the background evolution), the current values of α_B , α_M and α_T , and the constant nonminimal coupling parameter β_{γ}^2 , and assumed three fiducial models: (1) ACDM, (11) a braiding model with $\alpha_{B,0} = -0.01$ and (111) an interacting model with $\beta_{\gamma} = -0.03$.

The unmarginalized 68% CL errors on these parameters are reported in table 1 in section 6. For the current values of α_B , α_M and α_T , the errors are of the order of $10^{-2}-10^{-3}$ for fiducial models I and II and an order of magnitude better for the fiducial model III. The error on β^2 is of the order of 10^{-4} for all fiducial models. Given the large number of free parameters and the degeneracies among them, the Fisher matrices cannot be inverted to compute the marginalized contours. Therefore, we have shown the two-dimensional 68% CL contours in figures 3, 4 and 5 — together with the excluded parameter space from stability conditions — by setting all the other free parameters to their fiducial values. Moreover, we have provided a discussion on the origin of the degeneracies and the constrained directions in parameter space in table 2. As shown by the contour plots, all the three observational

probes are complementary in breaking degeneracies in parameter space.

This analysis can be generalized in several directions. First, the background cosmological parameters should be included in the analysis as nuisance parameters. In this case, it is important to take as well into account other cosmological data such as the CMB, the baryon acoustic oscillations and the supernovae Type Ia. Another direction is exploring alternative parametrizations of the background evolution and/or of the time dependence of the parameters α_B , α_M , α_T and β_{γ} . For instance, assuming that the α 's vanish at early times, as we did, considerably limits the effect of dark energy on certain observables such as the CMB or the matter power spectrum. On the other hand, one could assume other equally motivated time dependencies (even different for different parameters), which are expected to lead to larger effects in the observables. The final goal is to extend this analysis beyond the quasi-static approximation to include larger scales and other species, such as neutrinos and photons. Such a program has been initiated with the development of the publicly available Boltzmann codes EFTCAMB [85] (see [86] for a recent application to Horava gravity) and COOP [87]. In this case, at least one more parameter, $\alpha_{\rm K}$, must be considered in the analysis. On the other hand, one may expect that some of the degeneracies found in this paper can be resolved by the scale dependence appearing once the full dark energy dynamics is taken into account. We leave this for future work.

Acknowledgments

We wish to thank Tessa Baker, Phil Bull, Scott Dodelson, Pedro Ferreira, Zhiqi Huang, Alessandro Manzotti, Valeria Pettorino, Federico Piazza, Ignacy Sawicki and Emiliano Sefusatti for stimulating discussions. J.G., M.M. and F.V. thank the APC (*AstroParticule et Cosmologie*) and PCCP (Paris Center for Cosmological Physics) for kind hospitality. F.V. acknowledges partial support from the grant ANR-12-BS05-0002 of the French Agence Nationale de la Recherche.

A Details on the parametrization

In this appendix we provide some details about the determination of the background parameters in our numerical calculations and about the value of the effective functions in our parametrization.

A.1 Background quantities

Assuming that gravity is standard at recombination, dark energy can only affect the best fit value of the cosmological parameters inferred through the measurement of the comoving distance to last scattering with the CMB spectrum. Thus, we assume that the comoving distance to last scattering is fixed and given by its best fit measurement [66] and we compute the values of the background cosmological parameters inferred from this observation. Let us discuss how these are determined. When w = -1, these are chosen as the base ACDM best fit values of the *Planck* TT+lowP parameters [66]. When w = -1, we determine the initial conditions for the background matter components by requiring the comoving distance¹⁸

$$\chi(z_{\rm in}; \Omega_{\rm m,0}, w) = \int_{0}^{z_{\rm in}} dz H^{-1}(z; \Omega_{\rm m,0}, w)$$
(A.1)

to be the same as the one of the ACDM model. More precisely, for each value of w, we associate the parameter $\Omega_{m,0}(w)$ defined by the relation

$$\chi(z_{\rm in}; \Omega_{\rm m,0}(w), w) = \chi(z_{\rm in}; \Omega_{\rm m,0}^{\rm Planck}, w = -1)$$
(A.2)

where we have on the right hand side the standard Λ CDM value, evaluated by using the value $\Omega_{m,0}^{\text{Planck}} = \Omega_{b,0}^{\text{Planck}} + \Omega_{c,0}^{\text{Planck}} = 0.02222h^{-2} + 0.1197h^{-2}$, with h = 0.6731, which corresponds to the estimate deduced from the measurements by the Planck satellite [66]. We take $z_{\text{in}} = 100$, deep in the matter dominated era, when the effects of dark energy are negligible.

¹⁸The comoving distance is related to the luminosity distance D_L and the angular-diameter distance D_A by the relations $D_L(z) = (1 + z)\chi(z)$ and $D_A(z) = \chi(z)/(1 + z)$.

A.2 The combination $c_s \alpha^{1/2}$

Here we provide details on the calculation of $c_s \alpha^{1/2}$. For convenience we define the parameter

$$\eta \equiv \frac{1}{3} \quad 3 + 2\frac{\dot{H}}{H^2} = -w \frac{(1 - \Omega_{m,0})a^{-3w}}{\Omega_{m,0} + (1 - \Omega_{m,0})a^{-3w}}, \quad (A.3)$$

which enters naturally in eqs. (2.25) and (2.26). For $\alpha_{\rm M} = \gamma_c = 0$, the fraction that appears on the right hand side reduces to the energy density fraction of dark energy, 1_{-} $\Omega_{\rm m}$, but this is not the case in general. From eq. (2.14), the combination $\zeta^2 \alpha$ reads

$$c_s^2 \alpha = (1 + \alpha_B)(3 - 3\eta - 2\xi) - 3\Omega_m - 2\frac{\dot{\alpha}_B}{H},$$
 (A.4)

where η and ξ are defined above, respectively in eqs. (A.3) and (3.12). By using eqs. (4.2) and (4.4) and the background evolution equations (2.25) and (2.26) to evaluate $\dot{\alpha}_{\rm B}$ in this expression, this can be written as

$$c_{s}^{2} \alpha = 3(1 - \Omega_{m} - \eta) + \alpha_{B} \frac{1 - 3\eta}{1 - \Omega_{m}} \frac{1 + 2\frac{\Omega_{m}}{1 - \Omega_{m}}}{1 - \Omega_{m}} - 2(\alpha_{M} - 3\gamma_{c}\omega_{c})\frac{\Omega_{m}}{1 - \Omega_{m}}$$
(A.5)
$$\frac{2}{B} - 2\alpha_{m} - 2\alpha_{m}^{2} \frac{1 + \alpha_{m}}{1 - \Omega_{m}}$$
(A.5)

+ 2α (1 + α)._T Finally, one can replace γ_c by its expression (4.5) given in terms of $c_s \alpha^{1/2}$.

The equation (A.5) is thus a quadratic equation for $X \equiv c_s \alpha^{1/2}$, of the form

$$X^2 - BX - C = 0, (A.6)$$

where

$$B = \sqrt{2} \frac{\omega_c \Omega_m}{1 - \Omega_m} \beta_{\nu} \alpha_B$$
(A.7)

and

$$C = 3(1 - \Omega_{m} - \eta) + 1 - 3\eta \frac{1 + \Omega_{m}}{1 - \Omega_{m}} - 2 \frac{\Omega_{m}}{1 - \Omega_{m}} \alpha_{M} \alpha_{B} - 2\alpha_{B} \frac{2}{B} - 2\alpha_{M} \frac{(1 + \alpha_{B})^{2} + 2\alpha_{M} (1 + \alpha_{B})}{(1 - \alpha_{M})^{2}} + 2\alpha_{M} \frac{(1 + \alpha_{B})^{2}}{(1 - \alpha_{M})^{2}} + 2\alpha_{M} \frac{(1 - \alpha_{M})^{2}}{(1 - \alpha_{M})^{2}} + 2\alpha_{M} \frac{(1 - \alpha_{M})^{2}$$

Let us extract from this quadratic equation the relevant solution.

Let us start with the case $\alpha_{B,0} = 0$, which implies

$$B = 0, \qquad C = 3(1 - \Omega_{\rm m} - \eta) - 2(\alpha_{\rm T} - \alpha_{\rm M}) \qquad (\alpha_{\rm B,0} = 0) \qquad (A.9)$$

in (A.6), and the solution is therefore

$$c_{s}\alpha^{1/2} = \pm \sqrt[V]{3(1 - \Omega_{m} - \eta) + 2(\alpha_{M} - \alpha_{T})}, \qquad (\alpha_{B,0} = 0).$$
 (A.10)

Both signs of this solution can be chosen and lead to the same phenomenology as long as the sign of β_{γ} is chosen to obtain the same γ_c . In the matter dominated era, corresponding to $\Omega_m \rightarrow 1$ and $\eta \rightarrow 0$, the stability condition thus imposes

$$\alpha_{M,0} \ge \alpha_{T,0} \qquad (\alpha_{B,0} = 0).$$
(A.11)

Let us now consider the case $\alpha_{B,0}$ 0. In the past limit $\Omega_m \rightarrow 1$, one finds that

$$B = \sqrt[]{2}\beta_{\gamma}\omega_{c}\frac{\Omega_{m}\alpha_{B}}{1-\Omega_{m}} \rightarrow \frac{\sqrt{}{2}\beta_{\gamma}\omega_{c}\frac{\alpha_{B,0}}{1-\Omega_{m,0}}$$
(A.12)

behaves like a constant, while $C \to 0$. Consequently, the two solutions of the quadratic equation in this limit are X = 0 and $X = 2\beta_{\gamma}\omega_c \alpha_{B,0}/(1 - \Omega_{m,0})$. In order to recover a standard matter dominated regime with $\gamma \to 0$ in the past limit $\Omega_m \to 1$, one needs to pick up the X = 0 solution in the past. This determines the choice of the sign among the two solutions

$$X = \frac{B \pm \sqrt{B_{2} + 4C}}{2},$$
 (A.13)

which yield $X = (B \pm |B|)/2$ in the limit $\Omega_m \rightarrow 1$. One thus concludes that, depending on the sign of $\alpha_{B,0} \beta_{\gamma}$, the solution is

$$c_{s}\alpha^{1/2} = \frac{B}{\sqrt{2}} + \frac{B^{2} + 4C}{\sqrt{2}}, \qquad (\beta_{\gamma} \alpha_{B,0} > 0) \qquad (A.14)$$

$$c_{s}\alpha^{1/2} = \pm C_{\sqrt{B^{2} + 4C}}$$
 ($\beta_{\gamma} \alpha_{B,0} = 0$) (A.15)

As above, both signs on the right hand side of eq. (A.15) can be chosen. The stability condition $c_s^2 \alpha > 0$ is obtained by requiring that the above solutions are real.

B Matter evolution equations in a generic frame

For completeness, we provide here the evolution equations for matter in a generic frame. In a generic frame $g_{\mu\nu}$ where both baryons and CDM are nonminimally coupled, eqs. (3.15) and (3.16) read

$$\delta_c + (2 + 3\gamma_c)H\delta_c = \frac{2}{2}H^2 \Omega_m (1 + Y_c)\delta_m , \qquad (B.2)$$

with

$$Y_b = \alpha_T + \beta^2 + (\beta^2 + 2\beta_\gamma \ \beta_\xi) \omega_b b_b + [\beta_\gamma \ \beta_\gamma + \beta_\xi (\beta_\gamma + \beta_\gamma)] \ \omega_c b_c , \qquad (B.3)$$

$$Y_{c} = \alpha_{T} + \beta_{\xi}^{2} + \left[\beta_{\gamma} \beta_{\beta} \beta_{\gamma} + \beta_{\xi} (\beta_{\gamma} + \beta_{\gamma})\right] \omega_{b} b_{b} + (\beta_{\gamma}^{2} + 2\beta_{\gamma} \beta_{\xi}) \omega_{c} b_{c}.$$
(B.4)

For the case discussed in the main text of minimally coupled baryons, i.e. $\beta_{\gamma_b} = 0$, one recovers the expressions in eq. (3.18).

Under a frame transformation (2.8), $\omega_I = \Omega_I / \Omega_m$ does not change. Moreover, in the quasi-static limit the density contrasts δ_I does not change either (the explicit transformations are discussed in [20]). In particular, this implies that $\tilde{b}_I = b_I$. Therefore, by using the transformations of the α 's given in eq. (2.10), γ_I given in eq. (3.19) and those of the θ 's given in eq. (3.20), one finds the expressions for $\mathbf{Y}_{b,c}$ in the frame $\tilde{g}_{\mu\nu}$,

$$\tilde{Y}_b = (1 + Y_b)(1 + \alpha_D) - 1,$$

 $\tilde{Y}_c = (1 + Y_c)(1 + \alpha_D) - 1.$
(B.5)

Using the expressions above and that the factors $1 + \alpha_D$ is cancelled by the change of time between the two frames, $d\tilde{t} = C/(1 + \alpha_D)dt$, one can check that the form of eqs. (B.1) and (B.2) is frame-independent.

References

- G. Gubitosi, F. Piazza and F. Vernizzi, *The Effective Field Theory of Dark Energy*, *JCAP* 02 (2013) 032 [arXiv:1210.0201] [INSPIRE].
- [2] J.K. Bloomfield, É.É. Flanagan, M. Park and S. Watson, *Dark energy or modified gravity? An effective field theory approach*, *JCAP* **08** (2013) 010 [arXiv:1211.7054] [INSPIRE].
- [3] J. Gleyzes, D. Langlois, F. Piazza and F. Vernizzi, *Essential Building Blocks of Dark Energy*, *JCAP* **08** (2013) 025 [arXiv:1304.4840] [INSPIRE].
- [4] P. Creminelli, M.A. Luty, A. Nicolis and L. Senatore, Starting the Universe: Stable Violation of the Null Energy Condition and Non-standard Cosmologies, JHEP 12 (2006) 080 [hep-th/0606090] [INSPIRE].
- [5] C. Cheung, P. Creminelli, A.L. Fitzpatrick, J. Kaplan and L. Senatore, *The Effective Field Theory of Inflation*, *JHEP* **03** (2008) 014 [arXiv:0709.0293] [INSPIRE].
- [6] P. Creminelli, G. D'Amico, J. Norena and F. Vernizzi, *The Effective Theory of Quintessence:* the w < -1 Side Unveiled, JCAP 02 (2009) 018 [arXiv:0811.0827] [INSPIRE].</p>
- [7] T. Baker, P.G. Ferreira and C. Skordis, *The Parameterized Post-Friedmann framework for theories of modified gravity: concepts, formalism and examples, Phys. Rev.* D 87 (2013) 024015
 [arXiv:1209.2117] [INSPIRE].
- [8] P.G. Ferreira, T. Baker and C. Skordis, *Testing general relativity with cosmology: a synopsis of the parametrized post-Friedmann approach, Gen. Rel. Grav.* **46** (2014) 1788 [INSPIRE].
- [9] J. Bloomfield, A Simplified Approach to General Scalar-Tensor Theories, JCAP **12** (2013) 044 [arXiv:1304.6712] [INSPIRE].
- [10] E. Bellini and I. Sawicki, *Maximal freedom at minimum cost: linear large-scale structure in general modifications of gravity*, *JCAP* **07** (2014) 050 [arXiv:1404.3713] [INSPIRE].
- [11] J. Gleyzes, D. Langlois and F. Vernizzi, A unifying description of dark energy, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 23 (2015) 1443010 [arXiv:1411.3712] [INSPIRE].
- J. Gleyzes, D. Langlois, F. Piazza and F. Vernizzi, *Healthy theories beyond Horndeski*, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **114** (2015) 211101 [arXiv:1404.6495] [INSPIRE].
- [13] J. Gleyzes, D. Langlois, F. Piazza and F. Vernizzi, *Exploring gravitational theories beyond Horndeski*, *JCAP* **02** (2015) 018 [arXiv:1408.1952] [INSPIRE].
- [14] F. Piazza, H. Steigerwald and C. Marinoni, *Phenomenology of dark energy: exploring the space of theories with future redshift surveys*, *JCAP* **05** (2014) 043 [arXiv:1312.6111] [INSPIRE].
- [15] PLANCK collaboration, P.A.R. Ade et al., *Planck 2015 results. XIV. Dark energy and modified gravity*, arXiv:1502.01590 [INSPIRE].
- [16] S. Tsujikawa, Possibility of realizing weak gravity in redshift space distortion measurements, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 044029 [arXiv:1505.02459] [INSPIRE].
- P. Brax and P. Valageas, The effective field theory of K-mouflage, JCAP 01 (2016) 020 [arXiv:1509.00611] [INSPIRE].
- [18] E. Bellini, R. Jimenez and L. Verde, *Signatures of Horndeski gravity on the Dark Matter Bispectrum, JCAP* **05** (2015) 057 [arXiv:1504.04341] [INSPIRE].
- [19] E. Bellini and M. Zumalacarregui, Nonlinear evolution of the baryon acoustic oscillation scale in alternative theories of gravity, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 063522 [arXiv:1505.03839]
 [INSPIRE].
- [20] J. Gleyzes, D. Langlois, M. Mancarella and F. Vernizzi, *Effective Theory of Interacting Dark Energy*, *JCAP* **08** (2015) 054 [arXiv:1504.05481] [INSPIRE].

- [21] C. Skordis, A. Pourtsidou and E.J. Copeland, Parametrized post-Friedmannian framework for interacting dark energy theories, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 083537 [arXiv:1502.07297]
 [INSPIRE].
- [22] A. Nicolis, R. Rattazzi and E. Trincherini, *The Galileon as a local modification of gravity*, *Phys. Rev.* **D 79** (2009) 064036 [arXiv:0811.2197] [INSPIRE].
- [23] D. Pirtskhalava, L. Santoni, E. Trincherini and F. Vernizzi, *Weakly Broken Galileon Symmetry*, *JCAP* **09** (2015) 007 [arXiv:1505.00007] [INSPIRE].
- [24] D. Pirtskhalava, L. Santoni, E. Trincherini and F. Vernizzi, *Large Non-Gaussianity in Slow-Roll Inflation*, arXiv:1506.06750 [INSPIRE].
- [25] T. Damour, G.W. Gibbons and C. Gundlach, Dark Matter, Time Varying G and a Dilaton Field, Phys. Rev. Lett. 64 (1990) 123 [INSPIRE].
- [26] L. Amendola, Coupled quintessence, Phys. Rev. D 62 (2000) 043511 [astro-ph/9908023]
 [INSPIRE].
- [27] EUCLID THEORY WORKING GROUP collaboration, L. Amendola et al., *Cosmology and fundamental physics with the Euclid satellite, Living Rev. Rel.* **16** (2013) 6 [arXiv:1206.1225] [INSPIRE].
- [28] T.S. Koivisto, Disformal quintessence, arXiv:0811.1957 [INSPIRE].
- [29] M. Zumalacarregui, T.S. Koivisto, D.F. Mota and P. Ruiz-Lapuente, *Disformal Scalar Fields* and the Dark Sector of the Universe, JCAP **05** (2010) 038 [arXiv:1004.2684] [INSPIRE].
- [30] T.S. Koivisto, D.F. Mota and M. Zumalacárregui, *Screening Modifications of Gravity through Disformally Coupled Fields*, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **109** (2012) 241102 [arXiv:1205.3167] [INSPIRE].
- [31] C. van de Bruck and G. Sculthorpe, *Modified Gravity and the Radiation Dominated Epoch*, *Phys. Rev.* **D 87** (2013) 044004 [arXiv:1210.2168] [INSPIRE].
- [32] M. Zumalacarregui, T.S. Koivisto and D.F. Mota, *DBI Galileons in the Einstein Frame: Local Gravity and Cosmology, Phys. Rev.* **D 87** (2013) 083010 [arXiv:1210.8016] [INSPIRE].
- [33] P. Brax, C. Burrage, A.-C. Davis and G. Gubitosi, *Cosmological Tests of the Disformal Coupling to Radiation*, *JCAP* **11** (2013) 001 [arXiv:1306.4168] [INSPIRE].
- [34] P. Brax and C. Burrage, *Constraining Disformally Coupled Scalar Fields*, *Phys. Rev.* D 90 (2014) 104009 [arXiv:1407.1861] [INSPIRE].
- [35] J. Sakstein, Disformal Theories of Gravity: From the Solar System to Cosmology, JCAP 12 (2014) 012 [arXiv:1409.1734] [INSPIRE].
- [36] C. van de Bruck and J. Morrice, *Disformal couplings and the dark sector of the universe*, *JCAP* 04 (2015) 036 [arXiv:1501.03073] [INSPIRE].
- [37] T. Koivisto and H.J. Nyrhinen, *Stability of disformally coupled accretion disks*, arXiv:1503.02063 [INSPIRE].
- [38] I. Sawicki and E. Bellini, *Limits of quasistatic approximation in modified-gravity cosmologies*, *Phys. Rev.* **D** 92 (2015) 084061 [arXiv:1503.06831] [INSPIRE].
- [39] EUCLID collaboration, R. Laureijs et al., *Euclid Definition Study Report*, arXiv:1110.3193 [INSPIRE].
- [40] T. Baker, P.G. Ferreira and C. Skordis, A Fast Route to Modified Gravitational Growth, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 024026 [arXiv:1310.1086] [INSPIRE].
- [41] C. Burrage, D. Parkinson and D. Seery, *Beyond the growth rate of cosmic structure: Testing modified gravity models with an extra degree of freedom*, arXiv:1502.03710 [INSPIRE].

- [42] L. Taddei and L. Amendola, A cosmological exclusion plot: Towards model-independent constraints on modified gravity from current and future growth rate data, JCAP 02 (2015) 001
 [arXiv:1408.3520] [INSPIRE].
- [43] C.D. Leonard, T. Baker and P.G. Ferreira, *Exploring degeneracies in modified gravity with weak lensing*, *Phys. Rev.* D 91 (2015) 083504 [arXiv:1501.03509] [INSPIRE].
- [44] F. Piazza and F. Vernizzi, *Effective Field Theory of Cosmological Perturbations, Class. Quant. Grav.* **30** (2013) 214007 [arXiv:1307.4350] [INSPIRE].
- [45] R.L. Arnowitt, S. Deser and C.W. Misner, *The Dynamics of general relativity, Gen. Rel. Grav.* **40** (2008) 1997 [gr-qc/0405109] [INSPIRE].
- [46] S. Weinberg, Effective Field Theory for Inflation, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 123541 [arXiv:0804.4291] [INSPIRE].
- [47] C.P. Burgess and M. Williams, *Who You Gonna Call? Runaway Ghosts, Higher Derivatives and Time-Dependence in EFTs, JHEP* **08** (2014) 074 [arXiv:1404.2236] [INSPIRE].
- [48] N. Arkani-Hamed, H.-C. Cheng, M.A. Luty and S. Mukohyama, *Ghost condensation and a consistent infrared modification of gravity*, JHEP **05** (2004) 074 [hep-th/0312099] [INSPIRE].
- [49] N. Arkani-Hamed, H.-C. Cheng, M.A. Luty, S. Mukohyama and T. Wiseman, *Dynamics of gravity in a Higgs phase*, *JHEP* **01** (2007) 036 [hep-ph/0507120] [INSPIRE].
- [50] P. Creminelli, J. Gleyzes, J. Noreña and F. Vernizzi, *Resilience of the standard predictions for primordial tensor modes*, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **113** (2014) 231301 [arXiv:1407.8439] [INSPIRE].
- [51] G.D. Moore and A.E. Nelson, *Lower bound on the propagation speed of gravity from gravitational Cherenkov radiation*, *JHEP* **09** (2001) 023 [hep-ph/0106220] [INSPIRE].
- [52] D. Bettoni and S. Liberati, *Disformal invariance of second order scalar-tensor theories: Framing the Horndeski action, Phys. Rev.* D 88 (2013) 084020 [arXiv:1306.6724] [INSPIRE].
- [53] S. Tsujikawa, Cosmological disformal transformations to the Einstein frame and gravitational couplings with matter perturbations, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 064047 [arXiv:1506.08561]
 [INSPIRE].
- [54] L. Lombriser and A. Taylor, *Semi-dynamical perturbations of unified dark energy*, *JCAP* 11 (2015) 040 [arXiv:1505.05915] [INSPIRE].
- [55] L. Perenon, F. Piazza, C. Marinoni and L. Hui, *Phenomenology of dark energy: general features of large-scale perturbations*, *JCAP* **11** (2015) 029 [arXiv:1506.03047] [INSPIRE].
- [56] J.B. Jiménez, F. Piazza and H. Velten, Piercing the Vainshtein screen with anomalous gravitational wave speed: Constraints on modified gravity from binary pulsars, arXiv:1507.05047 [INSPIRE].
- [57] F. Bernardeau, S. Colombi, E. Gaztanaga and R. Scoccimarro, Large scale structure of the universe and cosmological perturbation theory, Phys. Rept. 367 (2002) 1 [astro-ph/0112551]
 [INSPIRE].
- [58] K.C. Chan, R. Scoccimarro and R.K. Sheth, *Gravity and Large-Scale Non-local Bias, Phys. Rev.* D 85 (2012) 083509 [arXiv:1201.3614] [INSPIRE].
- [59] P. Creminelli, J. Gleyzes, L. Hui, M. Simonović and F. Vernizzi, Single-Field Consistency Relations of Large Scale Structure. Part III: Test of the Equivalence Principle, JCAP 06 (2014) 009 [arXiv:1312.6074] [INSPIRE].
- [60] L. Amendola, V. Pettorino, C. Quercellini and A. Vollmer, *Testing coupled dark energy with next-generation large-scale observations*, *Phys. Rev.* D 85 (2012) 103008 [arXiv:1111.1404] [INSPIRE].

- [61] M. Tegmark, A. Taylor and A. Heavens, Karhunen-Loeve eigenvalue problems in cosmology: How should we tackle large data sets?, Astrophys. J. 480 (1997) 22 [astro-ph/9603021]
 [INSPIRE].
- [62] M. Tegmark, Measuring cosmological parameters with galaxy surveys, Phys. Rev. Lett. 79 (1997) 3806 [astro-ph/9706198] [INSPIRE].
- [63] R.G. Crittenden and N. Turok, *Looking for Lambda with the Rees-Sciama effect, Phys. Rev. Lett.* **76** (1996) 575 [astro-ph/9510072] [INSPIRE].
- [64] G.-B. Zhao et al., Probing modifications of General Relativity using current cosmological observations, Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 103510 [arXiv:1003.0001] [INSPIRE].
- [65] T. Giannantonio, C. Porciani, J. Carron, A. Amara and A. Pillepich, Constraining primordial non-Gaussianity with future galaxy surveys, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 422 (2012) 2854 [arXiv:1109.0958] [INSPIRE].
- [66] PLANCK collaboration, P.A.R. Ade et al., *Planck 2015 results. XIII. Cosmological parameters*, arXiv:1502.01589 [INSPIRE].
- [67] H.-J. Seo and D.J. Eisenstein, Probing dark energy with baryonic acoustic oscillations from future large galaxy redshift surveys, Astrophys. J. 598 (2003) 720 [astro-ph/0307460]
 [INSPIRE].
- [68] A. Rassat et al., *Deconstructing Baryon Acoustic Oscillations: A Comparison of Methods*, arXiv:0810.0003 [INSPIRE].
- [69] Z. Huang, L. Verde and F. Vernizzi, *Constraining inflation with future galaxy redshift surveys*, *JCAP* **04** (2012) 005 [arXiv:1201.5955] [INSPIRE].
- [70] J.E. Geach et al., Empirical H-alpha emitter count predictions for dark energy surveys, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 402 (2010) 1330 [arXiv:0911.0686] [INSPIRE].
- [71] H.A. Feldman, N. Kaiser and J.A. Peacock, *Power spectrum analysis of three-dimensional redshift surveys*, *Astrophys. J.* **426** (1994) 23 [astro-ph/9304022] [INSPIRE].
- [72] W. Hu, Power spectrum tomography with weak lensing, Astrophys. J. **522** (1999) L21 [astro-ph/9904153] [INSPIRE].
- [73] I. Smail, R.S. Ellis and M.J. Fitchett, Gravitational lensing of distant field galaxies by rich clusters: I. — faint galaxy redshift distributions, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 270 (1994) 245 [astro-ph/9402048] [INSPIRE].
- [74] A. Amara and A. Refregier, *Optimal Surveys for Weak Lensing Tomography, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc.* **381** (2007) 1018 [astro-ph/0610127] [INSPIRE].
- [75] W. Hu and M. Tegmark, *Weak lensing: prospects for measuring cosmological parameters, Astrophys. J.* **514** (1999) L65 [astro-ph/9811168] [INSPIRE].
- [76] W. Hu and B. Jain, Joint galaxy-lensing observables and the dark energy, Phys. Rev. D 70 (2004) 043009 [astro-ph/0312395] [INSPIRE].
- [77] W. Hu and R. Scranton, *Measuring dark energy clustering with CMB-galaxy correlations, Phys. Rev.* **D 70** (2004) 123002 [astro-ph/0408456] [INSPIRE].
- [78] P.-S. Corasaniti, T. Giannantonio and A. Melchiorri, *Constraining dark energy with cross-correlated CMB and large scale structure data*, *Phys. Rev.* D 71 (2005) 123521 [astro-ph/0504115] [INSPIRE].
- [79] S. Ho, C. Hirata, N. Padmanabhan, U. Seljak and N. Bahcall, *Correlation of CMB with large-scale structure: I. ISW Tomography and Cosmological Implications, Phys. Rev.* D 78 (2008) 043519 [arXiv:0801.0642] [INSPIRE].
- [80] M. Douspis, P.G. Castro, C. Caprini and N. Aghanim, Optimising large galaxy surveys for ISW detection, Astron. Astrophys. 485 (2008) 395 [arXiv:0802.0983] [INSPIRE].

- [81] E. Majerotto, D. Sapone and B.M. Schaefer, Combined constraints on deviations of dark energy from an ideal fluid from Euclid and Planck, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 456 (2016) 109 [arXiv:1506.04609] [INSPIRE].
- [82] M. Vallisneri, Use and abuse of the Fisher information matrix in the assessment of gravitational-wave parameter-estimation prospects, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 042001 [gr-qc/0703086] [INSPIRE].
- [83] C. Deffayet, O. Pujolàs, I. Sawicki and A. Vikman, *Imperfect Dark Energy from Kinetic Gravity Braiding*, *JCAP* **10** (2010) 026 [arXiv:1008.0048] [INSPIRE].
- [84] O. Pujolàs, I. Sawicki and A. Vikman, *The Imperfect Fluid behind Kinetic Gravity Braiding*, *JHEP* **11** (2011) 156 [arXiv:1103.5360] [INSPIRE].
- [85] B. Hu, M. Raveri, N. Frusciante and A. Silvestri, *Effective Field Theory of Cosmic Acceleration:* an implementation in CAMB, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 103530 [arXiv:1312.5742] [INSPIRE].
- [86] N. Frusciante, M. Raveri, D. Vernieri, B. Hu and A. Silvestri, Hořava Gravity in the Effective Field Theory formalism: from cosmology to observational constraints, arXiv:1508.01787 [INSPIRE].
- [87] Z. Huang, Observational effects of a running Planck mass, arXiv:1511.02808 [INSPIRE].